MASTER THESIS

The Impact of New Features on Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use, Motivation and Satisfaction on a Discussion Forum in a Learning Management System.

Researcher

Maxwell Kyei Baffour

Supervisors

Dr. Henny H. Leemkuil

&

Dr. Lars Bollen

University of Twente

Table of Contents

FOREWORD	4
SUMMARY	5
The Impact of New Features on Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use	<u>,</u>
Motivation and Satisfaction on a Discussion Forum in a Learning Managem	ent System.
	6
CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	7
Learning Management Systems	7
Common tools of an LMS that may support teaching and learning	8
Discussions Forums	8
New Features Introduced in a discussion forum	8
Knowledge Steward	8
Knowledge Steward Notification	9
Technology Acceptance Model	10
Perceived Usefulness	10
Perceived Ease of Use	10
Motivation and Satisfaction	10
Research Question	11
Scientific and Practical Relevance	11
METHOD & DESIGN	12
Respondents	12
Materials	

Mock-ups	
Tasks	19
Instrument	20
Procedure	21
DATA ANALYSIS	21
Construct validity and Reliability	22
RESULTS	22
Relationship between Independent and dependent variables	22
Motivation	22
Challenge	22
Interest	23
Probability of Success	23
Anxiety	23
Satisfaction	24
Perceived Usefulness	24
Perceived Ease of Use	24
DISCUSSION	25
Limitations	26
REFERENCES	27
APPENDICES	
Appendix A	

Appendix B	31
Appendix C	
Appendix D	
Appendix E	
Appendix F	35
Appendix G	
Appendix H	
Appendix I	
Appendix J	
Appendix K	40
Appendix L	41
Appendix M	43

Keywords: knowledge steward, knowledge steward notification, perceived ease of use, perceived usefulness, motivation, satisfaction, discussion forum, learning management systems, Moodle, YouTube, Twitter.

FOREWORD

This thesis has been written to satisfy one of the many criteria for a Master thesis programme in Educational Science and Technology at the University of Twente.

My first thanks go to the ALMIGHTY GOD for my life, His love and mercies that have made me live to see this day come to pass. My profound gratitude to my supervisors, Drs. Henny H. Leemkuil and Lars Bollen for their effort, time and guidance throughout the writing process.

I am grateful to all the participants who spent their valuable time to take part in the experiment, you made this thesis possible in many ways. It was difficult to get participants in the beginning but I approached you as a stranger and you were willing and nice to take part in the experiment!

My gratitude to the University of Twente and all the professors whom I have gotten the opportunity to meet and part take in their lectures.

Finally, to all my friends and family especially Nasha.

Maxwell Kyei Baffour 31-07-2017

SUMMARY

Universities use Learning Management Systems with tools such as discussion forums, chats and emails to supplement education for students. Of these tools, discussions forums provide the closest to face-to-face interactions as existing in the regular school. Despite these advancements, many people still feel lonely, less motivated and satisfied with online education leading to an increase in attrition. Existing research only compare motivation, satisfaction and the effectiveness of online education with that of the regular school. These comparisons seem to suggest minor differences between the effectiveness of online education and regular school but reveal vast disparity in motivation and satisfaction. This paper considers if the introduction of a Knowledge Steward and Knowledge Steward Notification features in a discussion forum could affect perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety) and satisfaction positively. The study applied a one-way Analysis of Variance to compare means between groups to ascertain the Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use, motivation and satisfaction levels of the control condition, a condition with a Knowledge Steward feature and another condition with the Knowledge Steward and Knowledge Steward Notification features. The outcome showed no significant differences in the conditions.

The Impact of New Features on Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use, Motivation and Satisfaction on a Discussion Forum in a Learning Management System.

Technologies have improved education through applications and the internet creating access to courses for millions to learn while remaining in their homes across the world (Davis, 2014). Known as online education or e-learning, many universities use it to supplement teaching and learning (Davis, 2014; Young, 2002) and to gain a competitive advantage over others (Sánchez & Hueros, 2010). Reigle (2015) believed that "e-learning facilitates a new way of learning at a time when changes in technology have influenced the demands made on educators and workers" (p. 4).

In e-learning, learning takes place in online learning environments such as Moodle, Blackboard or Canvas. Also known as Learning Management Systems (LMS), they make learning possible anytime and anywhere when connected to the internet (Sánchez & Hueros, 2010). Evidence suggests that these learning environments may help students by promoting collaboration and knowledge application better than face-to-face classrooms (Tucker et al., 2014). These learning environments help students to overcome shyness and to express themselves better by providing some level of anonymity (Mokoena, 2013).

However, there are reports of increasing attrition (Boton & Gregory, 2015) attributed to students feeling isolated, lacking motivation and satisfaction in online education. There is also the lack of information among students (Kear et al., 2014) and teachers (Boton & Gregory, 2015; Gütl et al., 2014) resulting in only 10% successful completion of the total number of students who enrol in an online education (Gütl et al., 2014). Further research proves that the lack of discussion and collaborative activities hinders attention and erodes motivation, ultimately creating a setting that negatively affects participation leading to withdrawal from the course (Cull, Reed, & Kirk, 2010; Reigle, 2015; Roper, 2007).

Discussions forums serve as the space for engagements and interactions in courses in most online learning (Akers, 1997) and the activities in them may have resulted in the feeling of isolation, reducing motivation and increasing attrition. The interactions Hammond (2005) observed are an important element to achieving learning in the online environments. Also through discussions forums, instructors guide and support learning and knowledge construction (Albion & Ertmer, 2004; Smart & Cappel, 2006; Tucker et al., 2014).

From the above, discussions forums face design or structural challenges (Abel et al., 2010; Andresen, 2009; Hammond, 2005). Dunlap et al. (2007) described how instructors perceive tools as not-simple to use and therefore "remain on the shelfs [sic]" and Parker and Parker (2013) go further by citing the lack of awareness of communication tools and "technological characteristics" (Davis, 2014) as impediments to satisfaction. In addition to that, the difficulty of discussion forums in capturing visual cues, the need for some level of information communication proficiency (Hammond, 2005) in using discussion forums and the volume of content are issues that continue to affect the use of discussion forums in higher education. Moreover, existing research seemed to focus on the technologies but not on the discussions forums and features like progress tracking (Sánchez & Hueros, 2010; Wu & Chen, 2017).

Innovation is important to design features that are useful and easy to use to deal with the challenges in the use of discussion forums. A Knowledge Steward and a Knowledge Steward Notification are included in a discussions forum in this research in the hope that discussions forums may become more effective. In doing so, it is important to consider the technology acceptance model that makes it easier to understand the level of acceptability of new technology by users. According to Zhao, Chen & Wang (2016) "the intensity of an individual's intention to use a technology can be explained jointly by their perception about the technology's usefulness and ease of use" (p. 963).

The widespread adoption of online education (Andresen, 2009; Davis, 2014), and the increasing world population make this research into the features important to assure students of the benefits and satisfaction in online education. This research identifies and tests out new features that could engender satisfaction, and motivate users to continue the using of discussion forums as to interact and engage with students in online learning environments.

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

This section describes a discussion forum as a tool in an LMS with new features that could deal with attrition in online education. In addition, this part discusses the notion that the addition of the Knowledge Steward and Knowledge Steward Notification may influence TAM (i.e. Perceived Usefulness, Perceived Ease of Use), motivation (i.e. Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety) and satisfaction. This part ends with the research question.

Learning Management Systems

The face-to-face classroom may give instant feedback to students, social interaction and a sense of belonging. At the same time, due to its open nature, many students reportedly lack the confidence to engage or ask questions to engender their academic experience. At this point, the online discussion could become a good avenue to engage students and according to Guzdial & Turns (2000) sustain the discussions to meet learning objectives.

Technologies such as Learning Management Systems (LMSs) are helping higher institutions to offer courses remotely and discussions forums help with teacher-student and student-student interactions through social support (Hammond, 2005; Tucker et al., 2014) with peer and teacher feedback. Discussions forums serve some form of supplement (Andresen, 2009) function providing benefits such as no restriction by time and place (Aker, 1997), good collaborative (Persico, Pozzi & Sarti, 2010; Thorpe & Gordon, 2012; Tucker et al., 2014), cooperative, conceptual learning tools (Hammond, 2005), and the opportunity to store exchanges that are retrievable at any time at one's convenience (Abel et al., 2010). There is also the opportunity to engage with a resource person who may not find the time to visit a class (Aker, 2010; Hammond, 2005) and this helps to broaden the participants' experience (Hammond, 2005). Discussions forums have similar features such as the option to post, dashboards, threads of postings and search functions and they exist as peripherals on an LMS.

On the downside, creating curriculum for discussions forums in higher education that enable knowledge building is challenging (Andresen, 2009; Guzdial & Turns, 2000; Hammond, 2005) resulting in the overloading of learners (Hammond, 2005) and the difficulties for instructors to know how to intervene, when to intervene and how to grade activities in the forums. There are also concerns of some participants merely posting for grades or marks and ignoring the quality of contribution (Hammond, 2005). The arguments of the lack of sense of community seem endless in discussions forums and Andresen (2009) captures learners' perceptions better when he stated that "learners felt disconnected from the discussions and were left wondering if the experience were actually real", (p. 254). The storage feature and the thread-like display of discussions forums also mean that participants have to comb through large data meaning that information may not show in the right space on a discussion page (Abel et al., 2010; Hammond, 2005). In addition, the challenges of providing adequate support for instructors and participants (Akers, 1997) are issues that affect the use of discussions forums in higher education.

The majority of the research focused on assessment (Andresen, 2009), online courses (Wu & Chen, 2017), external factors such as motivation and self-efficacy (Sánchez & Hueros, 2010) and merely outlining features and postulating things that could be done (Guzdial & Turns, 2000) to make online education better. This also means that between the face-to-face and online discussions, the latter is failing to live up to the expectations with the arrival of technology and promises that followed.

There have been recommendations for further research to help address some of the challenges above to make discussions forums better. For instance, Aker (1997) suggested in his paper on Web Discussions in Teaching and Learning that developers could focus on building tools that could make the discussions forums more robust. He noticed that although there was a notification feature, it provided reminders on all activities in discussions forums via emails and the course creator sets it up. He suggested adding a personalized notification tool for participants in discussions forums.

To deal with the large data because "keyword-based search" proved ineffective, Abel et al. (2010) tested a Rule-Based Personalization Architecture called a "Recommender System" or "Collaborative Filtering Technique". This was some sort of filter function based on the ratings of

posts by participants in a discussion forum, the frequency of postings and visits to the discussion forum. They suggested that future designs become "user-adjustable" or customizable, easy to use (Abel et al., 2010; Aker, 1997) and make use of clear visual representations (Hammond, 2005). Suffice to say that the "Recommender System" suggestion was referring to software developers.

The differences among the participants in discussions forums (Abel et al., 2010; Akers, 1997) mean that there would be "regularly contributing users, casual contributing users and passive users" (Abel et al., 2010, p. 168). It could be beneficial to make available to participants the contributions of the others who stand out in discussions forums through "follow" to serve as motivation to them.

Common tools of an LMS that may support teaching and learning

LMSs have tools such as discussion forums, upload of videos, audios, document (word, pdf files etc.), chats, emails, dashboards, grading books and with plugins, access to live video options. For this research, the focus is on discussions forums because it is where course content discussions take place.

Discussions Forums

Discussions in education are among the many means of participation in a class and successfully acquiring knowledge online and face-to-face classroom. Andresen (2009) provides further details by asserting that discussion in both the online and face-to-face forms are important to learners' total academic experience. However, while many students attest to the effectiveness of the face-to-face discussion, online education is failing.

There are increasing number of schools offering online courses globally (Andresen, 2009) and new research into discussions forums is important to give online education the chance to thrive and to sustain the continual appeal of online discussions. It is in this regard that the Knowledge Steward used in the theory of Communities of Practice (CoP) and a personalised notification (Aker, 1997), Knowledge Steward Notification, researches are considered as features that could make discussions forums better.

The CoP theory describes a community where individuals with a common goal and "…varying degrees of experience come to learn from one another" (Tucker et al., 2014, p. 107). The Knowledge Steward and Knowledge Steward Notification aim to deal with the issues of too much data and the lack of sequential nature of posts (Andresen, 2009) that obstruct learners from keeping track of information in a discussion forum (Guzdial & Turns, 2000) and offer personalization of notifications in the process.

New Features Introduced in a discussion forum

In the paper of Guzdial & Turns (2000) on computer-mediated anchored discussion forums, they differentiated between "discussion management and facilitation features" that could help with learning in a discussion forum. For the purpose of this paper, the focus is on discussion management features that defines the Knowledge Steward and Knowledge Steward Notification.

Knowledge Steward

One focus of this study would be to create a Knowledge Steward (KS) and have other students follow them as their source of information. Research shows that credibility or reputation and trust associated with the source of information (person), a KS, in this case, can greatly affect the transfer of the information to the one who needs it for knowledge construction (Levin et al., 2004). Tucker et al. (2014) defined knowledge stewards as "communities of practice (CoP) that exist in areas of expertise and are focused on gathering and sharing knowledge with others in the field or outside of it" through "often electronic, such as online message boards and other collaboration tools" means and of the belief that "approaching learning from multiple perspectives can help students expand their

vision of the application of learning to real world working scenarios" (p. 109). KSs are points of connection for those who need the information for use.

For this study, a KS is a person in an online course who other students think of as knowledgeable, experienced and likeable based on their documented background and or expressed interests. Tucker et al. (2014) referred to students so-called more experienced by other students as Knowledge stewards (KS).

Online course participants may follow such persons (by the click of the "follow" or plus icon is shown in Figure 1 below) to get updates on their posts (reactions and opinions) and replies (reflections, references and research) in discussions forums that they could benefit from. This feature would be an icon with an underlying function such as the option to "follow" a person of interest and to receive updates on their posts and replies similar to what is available on the social media site Twitter.com as shown in Appendices A-D.

The "follow" on Twitter is a clickable small rectangular symbol, in the case for this design a plus icon that enables anyone to belong to a circle of people or groups who receive updates on the activities and contributions of persons of interest, thus a selected KS, on Twitter or in a particular course in an LMS. Users who click this plus icon or "follow" button on the KS can have access to the posts and replies of the KSs only via personalized notifications while those who do not select the KSs see all posts and replies from all users in a discussions forum. A "Follow" or plus icon would be embedded into the KS icon feature as shown in Figure 1 below.



Figure 1. Knowledge Steward with the Follow icon and Knowledge Steward Notification icon with four examples of alerts received.

Knowledge Steward Notification

A notification may be defined as an instant alert that is made available via an application to an individual informing him or her of updates, changes in current events on an application or feature, in this case a KS (Awad & El-Shishy, 2014; Pielot et al., 2014; Wadate et al., 2014). Notifications are important parts of applications and they remind users to engage with the applications (Awad & El-Shishy, 2014; Kim, 2014). The Knowledge Steward Notification would perform the notification functions described with its own display interface.

The Knowledge Steward Notification (KSN) feature displays up-to-date information from all KSs so followers may read their current contributions to a discussion forum resulting in engagement in discussion forums, research and more contributions from other participants. Notifications are good ways to improve engagement and its frequency has an impact on a user's exposure to content (Morrison et al., 2017). Figure 11 shows the main KSN page with the icon on the left top corner and corresponding display on the right side.

The KSN function on reports on information from the KSs and will provide alerts on events linked in the discussions forums. In fact, one importance of these features is to enable sequential posts, feedbacks, and personalised activities as they "hit" the discussions platforms. In addition, they will help keep track of discussions and comments over time and make them available to enable effective participation in discussions forums. The design of the KSN feature would follow the interface and function known as "Up next" available on the right side of a YouTube video page. The "Up next" on Youtube is a vertical display of available videos based on category, similarity, content or labels in rectangular boxes on the right side of the page. It presents in a rectangular box still photos of available and or searched videos with titles for a user to select. A user may click on any video that then moves to the centre of the page at the central focus of a user. The rationale for using this feature is to help users navigate the discussions forums once the KS feature is enabled, present a better visual display of posts from the KSs in a discussion forum and make available only the information a user requires (based on the selected KS) to socially engage in a course. Figure 1 above shows a KSN feature. Morrison et al (2017) state that users like notifications when they have control over the format and timing and further stressed the need to adopt one type of notification where possible.

Technology Acceptance Model

To measure the perceptions and reactions of people about the capabilities of a technology to work, the study used Perceived Usefulness and Perceived Ease of Use in the Technology Acceptance Model (TAM). TAM "explains the acceptance and usage of information technologies,... the two key factors in determining intention, which predict the development of an innovation and are [sic] present in all studies of TAM model development, are Perceived Usefulness and Perceived Ease of Use," (Sánchez & Hueros, 2010, p.1633).

Constructs such as Perceived Usefulness and Perceived Ease of Use are key in measuring the users' behavioural perceptions towards the technology. Knowing the perceptions and behaviours of users are important in gauging their acceptance of KS and KSN features this research seeks to bring to the fore.

Perceived Usefulness

"Perceived Usefulness is considered to be an extrinsic motivation for the user and is defined as the degree to which a person believes that the use of a particular system can enhance work performance" Sánchez & Hueros, 2010, p.1633). The Perceived Usefulness (PU) is present to measure when a technology proves useful for a learning objective or task. In this research, respondents will use the KS and KSN features to perform a task and report on its usefulness through a pre and post measure.

Perceived Ease of Use

"The other determining factor is ease of use, which is the degree to which the individual considers that the usage of a particular technology does not entail extra effort; the greater the perceived complication, the lower the degree. This has a positive influence on Perceived Usefulness" (Sánchez & Hueros, 2010, p.1633). In other words, where technology usage requires less effort to perform a task, the Perceived Ease of Use (PEOU) is likely to be higher for that technology. That in turn leads to a higher likelihood of adoption for use. PU strongly influences PEOU (Wu & Chen, 2017).

Motivation and Satisfaction

Motivation in this research is limited to the work of Vollmeyer & Rheinberg (2006) that outlined four constructs of motivation, thus Challenge, Interest, and Probability of success and Anxiety. The aim of this research is to introduce new features that may spark engagement among participants and make discussions forums more user-friendly ultimately leading to the performance of tasks and learning as expected in online courses.

Vollmeyer & Rheinberg (2006) surmised that challenge emanates from a learner's assessment of the learning situation as either difficult or easy in their attempt to achieve success. A learner's conclusions based on the assessments informs their perception of the level of task difficulty.

Regarding the construct of interest, it is good to ensure that the learning material appeals to user because then it would "...have positive affects [sic] and positive evaluations regarding the topic" (Vollmeyer & Rheinberg 2006, p. 241) and the true effects of the KS and KSN could be available for measuring.

The probability of success (POS) is a learner's calculated perception of the self to succeed at task taking into account factors such as the difficulty of the task and their own abilities (Vollmeyer & Rheinberg 2006). However, for the purpose of this research, POS is limited to participant's ability to complete the tasks in the experiment.

According to Vollmeyer & Rheinberg (2006), anxiety "...can be partly interpreted as fear of failure in a specific situation" (p. 241). For this research, anxiety is defined as a respondent's fear of failing at the task in the experiment because of the difficulty of the tools incorporated in the discussion forum or the absence of it.

Research Question

1. What is the impact of KS and KSN on PU, PEOU, motivation and satisfaction in an online forum in an LMS?

There were three experimental conditions. The control condition had a discussion forum without any no other features. The next experimental condition received the KS but no KSN and third condition received both the KS and the KSN features.

The experiment constituted live demos with tasks for the control, KS, and KS and KSN conditions for the first measure. Followed by the same live demo used in the pre measure with the same task for the control condition with another live demo and similar tasks (with minor structural changes as seen in Figures 4 and 15 below) for the KS condition and the KS and KSN to measure the post questions.

The pre and post measure helped to gauge the homogeneity of the representative sample used in the experiment and to measure the behaviours of the respondents from the first exposure to the same discussion forum and tasks to when they experienced the KS and KSN features. The belief is that this method could generate a true influence of the new features if there is a difference in behaviours in favour of a condition.

Out of the research question, these hypotheses were tested:

- H0: There will be no difference in the first measure of the PU, PEOU, Motivation and Satisfaction in the control, KS and KSN conditions.
- H1: There will be a difference in favour of the KS, and KS and KSN conditions in the second measure of the PU, PEOU, Motivation and Satisfaction when compared to the control condition.

Scientific and Practical Relevance

For the purpose of science, it is believed that the outcome of this research would spur on others to research into identifying some more benefits and perhaps disadvantages in either the long or short term of the features. In addition to that more theories could be developed around these features to create templates for using them, ensuring the reliability of results or outcome independent of geography. Finally, learning theories would consider the integration of these features as prerequisites when designing a suitable and effective online learning environment.

At the end of this research, it is expected outcomes will be relevant for practice. There would be a better understanding into what satisfies the online student, especially regarding the discussion forum. Secondly, there would be an increase in engagement in the online environment as a result of the new features introduced in the discussion forum. The third reason is that these features would give students control to regulate the content that is usually available in the online learning environments. In addition to that, confidence would be engendered in online education particularly in a discussion forum as worthy of supporting teaching and learning. Finally, the attrition linked to the feeling of isolation and lack of motivation would be reduced.

METHOD & DESIGN

This section identifies the participants, the research materials including the tasks, demos and as well as the pre and post measures.

Respondents

There were 60 respondents with ages between 19 and 36 randomly sampled from Engineering, Health Sciences, Social Sciences and Business programmes at the University of Twente. The distribution of male and female was not uniform with one female in the control condition, three in the KS and KSN condition and no female in the KS condition.

The study ignored the experienced level of the respondents in using discussion forums especially as the University of Twente uses Blackboard LMS but the research opted to use Moodle with added features. This research used the University of Twente students as participants considering the time available for this research and convenience.

Materials

Mock-ups

There were three designed and functional mock-up discussions forums adopted from Moodle and used in the experiment for the control, KS, and KS and KSN conditions. These mock-ups were clickable web pages and distinguished by the added features, thus the KS and KSN. The control condition was a generic Moodle discussion forum page with no added features as shown in Figure 1 below while the KS was added to that design to create the image in Figure 4 also below. To get the image in Figure 8 below both the KSN and the KS were included in the design.

All the discussions forums used the same content on Self-introduction based on real life persons. The mock-ups were such that respondents had to select three predetermined participants out of 10 for the experiment. The second discussion topic, Human Development, used content on Nature versus Nurture in Psychology. The content was 27 real posts selected from among many posts by individuals on the same topic in an online course. The research ensured that the mental effort for the tasks was the same for all respondents the tasks.

Control Condition

This condition showed the original layout with posts and replies from a discussion forum. The page below had no new functions or icons like was available on the KS and KSN, and the KS.

	Aaxwell Kyei Baffour 🔻
Dashboard - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self Introduction	Search Forums
Self Introduction	
Display replies in nested form	▼ Move discussion to ▼ Move
Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM	
Hello I'm Dr. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Ethics in Psychology. I have over 8 year face to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my free time and traveling as we Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and a Doctorate in Social Psycho This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Please write about yourself and have for this course and your objectives. It's nice to have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and learning from you as well.	II. I hold a BSc Psychology from logy.
Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Heifer - Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:19 PM	перу
Hi, my name is Nigel Heifer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb as an intern. I spent half a year in O organisation for kids with disabilities.	Croatia with a non governmental
I am from Germany and my hobbies are listening to music, dancing and playing badmington.	
I'm curious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individual beliefs.	Show parent Split Reply
r and non-dermany and my hooples are insteming to music, dancing and playing badmington.	show parent spire nepsy
I'm curious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individual beliefs.	Show parent Split Reply

Figure 1. Discussion forum page with posts.

Figure 2 below shows the landing page for all discussion topics with "Replies", the number of the posts and replies to the posts. Here, by clicking on a number under "Replies", an individual would see all posts and replies by all participants in a discussion forum as shown in Figure 3 also below.

Discussion	Started by	Replies	Last posts
Self Introduction	Yvonne Schornis	21	Yvonne S chornis Sunday, 27 2017, 11:17 PM
Human Development	Yvonne Schornis	26	Jon Fassen Wednesday, 8 2017, 1:37 PM

Figure 2. Landing page for all topics and the number of posts in discussion forums in a course.

	Axwell Kyei Baffour 🔻
Dashl	board - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Human Development
	Human Development
	Display replies in nested form ▼ Move discussion to ▼ Move
2	Human Development by Dr. Yvonne Schornis - Monday, 30 2017, 10:10 AM
	The nature vs. nurture debate is the scientific, cultural, and philosophical debate about whether human culture, behaviour, and personality are caused primarily by nature or nurture. Nature is often defined in this debate as genetic or hormone-based behaviours, while nurture is most commonly defined as environment and experience.
	Is the human personality more influenced by NATURE (genetic influences) or by NURTURE (environmental influences)? Are we products of nature or nurture?
	Reply
	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Monday, 30 2017, 5:21 PM
	Thanks for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurture and nature in psychology. I think human nature differences may occur based on the developments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies and I beleive that culture influence and environment can be the fact that people differ biologically or mentally
	Show parent Split Reply

Figure 3. A discussion forum with a post and reply for the control condition.

KS Condition

This condition had a page similar to the KS and KSN condition except for the absence of the icon at the top left corner of the page. It also had the "follow" function embedded into the picture icon as well as shown below.

									-	Maxw	ell Kyei Baff
hboard - Etl	thics in Introduc	tion to Psycho	logy - Discussior	n forum - Self intro	duction					Sea	rch For
				Self Intro	duction						
					Displa	/ replies in nest	ed form ▼	Move di	scussion t	to 🔻	Move
	troduction										
by Dr. Yvor	onne Schornis- Wednesda	, 23 2017, 6:07 PM									
Hello I' face to	I'm Dr. Yvonne S o face teaching	chornis and I v and this is my 1	5th class. I enjoy	ructor for the cours y watching TV thril from University of L	lers at my free time	and travelin	g as well. I	hold a B			
Hello I' face to Oklaho This for	I'm Dr. Yvonne S o face teaching oma State Unive	schornis and I v and this is my 1 ersity, BSc in Co o introduce yo	5th class. I enjoy mmunications fi urself to the oth	y watching TV thril	lers at my free time ondon and a Docto	and travelin rate in Socia	g as well. I I Psycholog	hold a f y.	BSc Psych	nology	from
Hello I' face to Oklaho This for have fo	I'm Dr. Yvonne S o face teaching oma State Unive orum is for you t for this course ar	ichornis and I v and this is my 1 ersity, BSc in Co o introduce yo nd your objecti	5th class. I enjoy ommunications f urself to the oth ves.	y watching TV thril from University of L	lers at my free time ondon and a Docto myself. Please writ	and travelin rate in Social e about your	g as well. I I Psycholog	hold a f y.	BSc Psych	nology	from
Hello I' face to Oklaho This for have fo	l'm Dr. Yvonne 5 o face teaching oma State Unive orum is for you t for this course ar ce to have you ir Re: Self Introdu	ichornis and I v and this is my 1 rrsity, BSc in Co o introduce yo nd your objecti n this course an ction	5th class. I enjoy ommunications f urself to the oth ves.	y watching TV thril from University of L her students and to	lers at my free time ondon and a Docto myself. Please writ	and travelin rate in Social e about your	g as well. I I Psycholog	hold a f y.	BSc Psych	nology	from
Hello I' face to Oklaho This for have fo It's nice	I'm Dr. Yvonne 5 o face teaching oma State Unive orum is for you t for this course ar ce to have you ir Re: Self Introdu by Nigel Heifer - Wedne	chornis and I v and this is my 1 rrsity, BSc in Co o introduce yo d your objecti a this course an ction day, 22 2017, 9:19 PM Nigel Heifer. I'	15th class. I enjoy mmunications f urself to the oth ves. Id I look forward m 19 years old. I	y watching TV thril from University of L her students and to	lers at my freé time ondon and a Docto myself. Please writ nd learning from y	and travelin rate in Social e about your ou as well.	g as well. I I Psycholog self and te	hòld a f y. Il us abo	BSc Psych out the e Reply	nology	from itions you
Hello I' face to Oklaho This for have fo It's nice	I'm Dr. Yvonne 5 o face teaching a coma State Unive for this course at the to have you in Re: Self Introdu, by Nigel Heifer - Wedne Hi, my name is organisation fo	chornis and I v and this is my 1 rrsity, BSc in Cc o introduce yo nd your objecti a this course an ction day, 23 2017, 9:19 PM Nigel Heifer, I'r r kids with disa	15th class. I enjoy mmunications f urself to the oth ves. Id I look forward m 19 years old. I abilities.	y watching TV thril from University of L her students and to d to sharing ideas a	lers at my freé time ondon and a Docto myself. Please writ and learning from y Afb as an intern. I	and travelin rate in Social e about your ou as well.	g as well. I I Psycholog self and te	hòld a f y. Il us abo	BSc Psych out the e Reply	nology	from itions you

Figure 4. Knowledge steward indicated by the Follow icon (plus).

The plus icon changes to a tick or "correct" symbol as shown below when a KS is selected for the first time. This was also similar to that of the KS and KSN.

Bukket it

			Axwell Kyei Baffour 🔻
Dashb	oard - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self Introduction		Search Forums
	Self Introduction		
		Display replies in nested form ▼	Move discussion to
Ω	Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM		
	Hello I'm Dr. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Ethics in P face to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my fre Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and a	e time and traveling as well. I	I hold a BSc Psychology from
\mathbf{n}	This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Plea have for this course and your objectives.	se write about yourself and te	ell us about the expectations you
	It's nice to have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and learning	from you as well.	Reply
	Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Heifer - Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:19 PM Hi, my name is Nigel Heifer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb as an in organisation for kids with disabilities.	tern. I spent half a year in Cro	atia with a non governmental
	I am from Germany and my hobbies are listening to music, dancing and playi	ng badmington.	
	I'm curious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individ		Show parent Split Reply

Figure 5. A selected KS indicated by the tick or "correct" symbol.

One is directed to the discussions forums landing page by clicking the discussions forums like at top of the page in Figure 5 above. Here, to see posts from the KSs, one had to click on the numbers available under "Replies" as shown in the screenshot below.

Discussion	Started by	Replies	Last posts
Self Introduction	Yvonne Schornis	5	Louigi Andreaze Gana Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM
Human Development	Yvonne Schornis	6	Louigi Andreaze Gana Wednesday, 1 2017, 5:21 AM

Figure 6. A discussions forums landing page with the number of posts from the KSs and the discussion topics.

Figure 7 below shows the result of clicking a number under "Replies".

			2	Maxwell Kyei Baffour 🔻
Dash	board -	Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Human Development - KS Replies		Search Forums
		Human Development		
		Display rej	plies in nested form v Move discussio	n to 🔻 Move
2		n Development		
	prima	ature vs. nurture debate is the scientific, cultural, and philosophical debate about whether hu rily by nature or nurture. Nature is often defined in this debate as genetic or hormone-based vironment and experience.		
	ls the nurtu	human personality more influenced by NATURE (genetic influences) or by NURTURE (environ re?	nmental influences)? Are we produc	cts of nature or
			Reply	/
	2.	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Monday, 30 2017, S:21 PM Thanks for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurture and nature in psychology. I think hun developments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies and I beleive that culture influence and biologically or mentally		
			Show paren Reply	
		Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Tuesday, 31 2017, 11:42 AM		
		www.hanestlyLthink that the continued debate on this is not needed. With the advances	in neuroscience in combination of	new studies on
			Show parent Reply	
		Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Tuesday, 31 2017, 11-42 AM		
		Honestly, I think that the continued debate on this is not needed. With the advances neuroplasticity, it has been found that the brain makes new neuro connections despi groundwork but environment creates new connections everyday. The answer is both in combination.	ite genetic influences. Genetic disp	ositions lay the
			Show parent Reply	l Split l

Figure 7. A KS with posts and replies.

Unlike the KS and KSN, this page did not have the "Up next" functionality; rather it displays all posts and replies by the KSs on the same page.

KS and KSN Condition

This condition had a KS that enabled participants to follow others by using a plus icon embedded into the picture icon. This was then combined with a "follow" functionality, that enables anyone (by clicking on it) to be a part of a circle of individuals or groups who are constantly updated on the activities and contributions of persons of interest, used by Twitter and explained under KS above. It also had a KSN (notification) icon at the top left corner of the passage which displays the notifications from the KSs. Below is a screenshot from a live page.

-

2 and a data	I - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self introduction		Search Fo
	Self Introduction	I	
		Display replies in nested form ▼	Move discussion to V
A 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Introduction . Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM		
Link I			
face	lo I'm Dr. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Ethics in f e to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my fr ahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and	ee time and traveling as well	I. I hold a BSc Psychology from
face Okla This	e to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my fr	ee time and traveling as well a Doctorate in Social Psycholo	l. I hold a BSc Psychology from ogy.
face Okl This have	e to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my fr ahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and s forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Plea	ee time and traveling as well a Doctorate in Social Psycholo ase write about yourself and	l. I hold a BSc Psychology from ogy.
face Okl This have	a to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my fr ahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and s forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Plea re for this course and your objectives.	ee time and traveling as well a Doctorate in Social Psycholo ase write about yourself and	l. I hold a BSc Psychology from ogy. tell us about the expectations yo
face Okl This have	e to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my fr ahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and s forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Plea e for this course and your objectives. nice to have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and learning Re: Self Introduction	ee time and traveling as well a Doctorate in Social Psychol ase write about yourself and from you as well.	I. I hold a BSc Psychology from ogy. tell us about the expectations yo Reply

Figure 8. Knowledge steward indicated by the Follow icon (plus) and Knowledge steward notification icon – top left corner.

The condition also showed every activity that involved a KS including displaying either their posts and or when another participant selects a KS. The screenshot below shows a selected KS and the KSN.

Steward		Aaxwell Kyei Baffou
Dashboard - Exics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self Introdu	ction	Search Foru
Self Introduc	tion	
	Display replies in nested form ▼	ove discussion to
Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Scherik- Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM		
Hello I'm Dr. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Et face to face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers		
Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of Lond This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to mys have for this course and your objectives.	on and a Doctorate in Social Psychology.	, ,,
Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of Lond This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to mys	on and a Doctorate in Social Psychology. elf. Please write about yourself and tell u	, ,,
Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of Lond This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to mys have for this course and your objectives.	on and a Doctorate in Social Psychology. elf. Please write about yourself and tell u	s about the expectations you
Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of Lond This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to mys have for this course and your objectives. It's nice to have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and lo Re: Self Introduction	on and a Doctorate in Social Psychology. elf. Please write about yourself and tell u earning from you as well.	s about the expectations you Reply
Oklahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of Lond This forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to mys have for this course and your objectives. It's nice to have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and le Re: Self Introduction By Nigel Heifer - Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:19 PM Hi, my name is Nigel Heifer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb	on and a Doctorate in Social Psychology. elf. Please write about yourself and tell u earning from you as well. as an intern. I spent half a year in Croatia	s about the expectations you Reply

Figure 9. A selected KS indicated by the tick or "correct" symbol and the number of notification items – top left corner.

The KSN page provides an overview of the selected KSs and the different discussion topics as seen below.



Figure 10. A KSN landing page with the names of the KSs and the different discussion topics.

When on a particular discussion page, clicking the KS icon on the top left corner takes one to the page screenshot below.

board	- Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Human Development - Steward - Nigel Heifer	Search For
	Human Development	
	Display replies in nested form v Move discussion to • Move	
	Human Development by Dr. Vionne Schernis - Monday, 30 2017, 10:18 AM	Steward notification
	The nature vs. nurture debate is the scientific, cultural, and philosophical debate about whether human culture, behaviour, and personality are caused primarily by nature or nurture. Nature is often defined in this debate as genetic or hormone-based behaviours, while nurture is most commonly defined as environment and experience.	
	s the human personality more influenced by NATURE (genetic influences) or by NURTURE (environmental influences)? Are we products of nature or nurture?	Marcian Krier
	Reply	Tuesday, 31 2017, 12:18 PM
	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Monday, J0 2017, S21 PM	I do agree that things we inherit from our gene pool such as height, weight, illness, etc. do have a great deal to do
	Thanks for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurture and nature in psychology. I think human nature differences may occur based on the developments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies and I beleive that culture influence and environment can be the fact that people differ biologically or mentally	with who we are however, I also believe that the way we are raised the morals instilled in us from birth and the this
	Show parent l Split l Reply	Louigi Andreaze Gana
	Re: Human Development by Nigel Helfer - Turaday, 31 2017, 11-22 AM	Tuesday, 31 2017, 8:51 PM
	Honestly https://white the continued debate on this is not needed. With the advances in neuroscience in combination of new studies on	the this

Figure 11. A KS notification page with posts and replies.

The display on the right side of the page in Figure 11 above is a functionality that adopted from the "Up next" feature on YouTube. The "Up next" on Youtube is a vertical display of available videos based on category, similarity, content or labels in rectangular boxes on the right side of the page. It presents in a rectangular box still photos of available and or searched videos with titles for a user to select. Selected videos move to the centre of the page at the central focus of a user. Also applied here, by clicking on the name or icon with previews of posts on the right side, the posts from that participant with replies to other posts move to the centre of the screen.

Tasks

The pre and post measures for the control, KS, and KS and KSN conditions consisted of similar tasks as enumerated below.

Task performed in the first measure

- A. **On "SELF INTRODUCTION", select the** first 3 participants by writing down their initials.
- B. Click on the Discussion forum link at the top of the page.
- C. **On** "HUMAN DEVELOPMENT", **click on the** number shown under "Replies" to see posts.
- **D.** Search through the discussion forum and write down the last 3 words **in each of all their posts.**

Figure 13. The task for the pre measure in the three experimental conditions.

In the second measure for the control condition, the participants performed the same task in Figure 13 above. The KS, and KS and KSN conditions, on the other hand, performed the slightly similar task as shown in Figure 14 and 15 below respectively.

Task performed in the second measure by the KS condition.

- *A.* On "SELF INTRODUCTION", select the first 3 participants by clicking the plus icon in their profile picture.
- **B.** Click on the Discussion forum link at the top of the page.
- E. **On** "HUMAN DEVELOPMENT", **click on the click on the** number shown under "Replies" to see posts.
- C. Search through the discussion forum and write down the last 3 words in each of all their posts.

Figure 14. The task for the post measure in the KS condition.

Prior to the task above, the research explained KS function to the respondents in the experimental condition with the same name as outlined in the conceptual framework.

Task performed in the second measure by KS and KSN condition

- *A.* On "SELF INTRODUCTION", select the first 3 participants by clicking the plus icon in their profile picture.
- B. Click on the Discussion forum link at the top of the page.
- C. On "HUMAN DEVELOPMENT", click on the Steward icon or names to see posts.
- **D.** Click on names at the right side of the page **and** Write down the last 3 words **in each of all their posts.**

Figure 15. The task for the post measure in the KS and KSN condition.

Before participants performed the task in Figure 15 above, the researcher explained KS and KS functions to them in the experimental condition with the same name as captured in the conceptual framework.

A pilot study with three respondents was conducted. In the study, they watched a screencast of a Moodle discussion forum for one minute and fifty-eight seconds for the pre measure in Appendix L and then performed the tasks in Figures 13, 14 and 15 above for the post measure. From their observations and feedback, they appeared detached from the activity and questioned the reason to answer the pre measure in Appendix L as they merely watched a video. The task in Figure 13 above replaced the video for the pre measure.

Instrument

The instrument for the experiment consisted of pre and post measures. As explained before, the rationale for this format was so the pre measure is used to measure the entry behaviour while the post measure could help gauge any changes that occurred during the experiment. In addition to that, they helped to measure the homogeneity of the sample used in the experiment.

The questions included personal information (parent's initials, age, sex) to enable coding and identification of responses. The second part was a 25-test item measuring the PU, PEOU, motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety) and satisfaction while the final part was an additional information section. PU items were the first six, followed by PEOU with four items, Motivation (Challenge with two items; Anxiety with two items; Probability of Success with two items; and Interest with three items) summed up to nine items, and the last six included four Satisfaction and two Attitude items. The availability of existing questions on the constructs to be measured determined the differences in the number of items used in the pre and post measures.

The questionnaire for the post measure comprised parent's initials, the test items and additional information section. The questions consisted of a stem and possible options along a list of five points Likert scale from 1-Strongly Disagree to 5-Strongly agree as shown figure below.

Question	strongly disagree	disagree	neit her	agree	strongly agree
I feel satisfied that web-based system offers the best services that can be achieved for me	0	0	0	0	0

Figure 16. Sample question with a Likert scale.

The constructs used in the questions were adopted from other writers and table 1 shows the details.

Table 1. Composition of constructio	ns – pre ana posi measures.
Composition of const	ructs for pre and post measures.
PU	Sánchez and Hueros (2010)
PEOU	Wu and Chen (2017)
Motivation:	Vollmeyer & Rheinberg (2006)
Challenge (C)	
Interest (Items were adapted to the	
task) (I)	
Probability of success (P)	
Anxiety (A)	
• • •	
Satisfaction	Zhao, Chen, and Wang (2016).
Attitude	Sánchez and Hueros (2010)

Table 1. Composition of constructions – pre and post measures.

To measure PEOU on PU, participants had to perform the task in Figure 13 and to rate their experiences based their feelings of satisfaction and the ease or difficulty of navigating the discussion

forum. Successful performance of task was measured as PU while the ease or difficulty of navigation was PEOU.

Motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety) attempted to gauge the current and perceived future use of the KS and KSN based on the PU and PEOU while Satisfaction focused on the total experience of the participants from the PU, PEOU and Motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety).

Procedure

Mocked-up live versions of a discussion forum with the KS and KSN features, KS feature and no features were made available to the three experimental conditions. Participants performed the task in Figure 13 starting from the Self-introduction discussion page as shown in Figures 2, 6 and 10. The task was used in both the pre and post question measures.

In the task, participants had to select specific names and posts and track them in a second discussion topic on Nature versus Nurture from Human development in Psychology as shown in Figures 5, 9 and 12. All these occurred for the three conditions in 10 minutes followed by responses to the questionnaires. The following list outlines the activities including the task for each experimental condition,

- 1. Researcher greeted participants and explained to them the concept of the research and the rationale for the research (some information was made available to the participants at the end of the study this is to prevent bias in the data collection) in one minute.
- 2. Researcher requested participants to undertake the first task. The scores from the questionnaires on this task were compared with those from the post measure. All participants in conditions performed the task in Figure 13.
- 3. Researcher handed out questionnaires to participants fill out in five minutes.
- 4. In four minutes, the researcher presented a generic Moodle discussion forum to the controlled condition, a mocked-up live discussion forum with the KS and KSN to Condition A and mocked-up live discussion forum with KS to Condition B. Throughout these demonstrations the researcher explained the KS and KSN features to the participants verbally whiles demonstrating the functions on a laptop.
- 5. Participants performed the task outlined in Figure 13 for 10 minutes on individual laptops after receiving the links to the live mock-ups from the researcher during the experiment.
- 6. Researcher hands out questionnaires to participants in all the three experimental conditions to fill out in seven minutes.
- 7. Debriefing explain the reason for concealing information in one minute.

The study conducted in the Library, Horst and premises of the Calslaan building at the University of Twente.

DATA ANALYSIS

Using the pre measure, Levene's test proved that the three sets of independent samples for the control, KS, and KS and KSN conditions were homogeneous with an equal variance F(2,57)=.49, p= .62. It was necessary to establish the equality of variance because the samples were randomly obtained and any effects were expected to be caused by the presence of the independent variables. Based on the outcome, a one-way Analysis of variance (ANOVA) was applied. ANOVA "...examines the influence of different categorical independent variables on one dependent variable" (Molugaram & Rao, 2017, p. 456-457).

The questions were grouped along these constructs: PU, PEOU, Satisfaction – Attitude – and Motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety). The dependent variables, PU, PEOU, motivation and satisfaction, were isolated and measured across the pre and post questions scores for all participants.

Construct validity and Reliability

Item internal consistency was measured by pre and post measures for the KS and KSN condition using Cronbach's alpha. PU with the values of 0.90 and 0.92 respectively. For PEOU pre and post measures scores showed 0.74 and 0.75 respectively. However, Motivation made up of Challenge showed 0.34 and -.02 for pre and post measures respectively. Also in motivation, Interest generated 0.72 for pre measure and 0.78 for post measure while Probability of Success showed -.78 and 0.07 for pre and post measures respectively and Anxiety showed 0.57 and 0.66 for the pre and post measures respectively. Satisfaction generated for pre and post measures 0.90 and 0.88 respectively.

For the condition with the KS feature, the Cronbach's alpha showed 0.76 and 0.90 for pre and post measures respectively under PU. PEOU pre and post measures showed 0.79 and 0.87 respectively. On motivation, 0.59 and 0.16 for pre and post measures on Challenge, Interest also showed 0.71 for pre measure and 0.69 post measure with Probability of Success generating -1.82 and -1.35 for pre and post measures respectively and 0.64 and 0.57 on Anxiety for pre and post measures respectively. Satisfaction showed 0.81 and 0.89 for pre and post measures respectively.

Cronbach's alpha was again computed for the control condition. Pre and post measures for PU showed 0.88 and 0.91 respectively. PEOU pre and post measures showed 0.72 and 0.85 respectively. Also, motivation showed 0.23 and -.36 for Challenge on the pre and post measures respectively, 0.75 and 0.81 for Interest on the pre and post measures respectively, Probability of Success with -1.07 for pre measures and -1.91 for post measure while Anxiety showed 0.71 and 0.56 for pre and post measures respectively. Satisfaction also showed 0.92 and 0.93 for pre and post measures respectively.

The constructs of PU consisted of six items throughout the three conditions. PEOU was made up of four items throughout the three conditions. Motivation had two items on Challenge, three items on Interest, two items on Probability of Success and two items on Anxiety whiles Satisfaction had six items for the three conditions.

RESULTS

Relationship between Independent and dependent variables

In this section, the results of the pre and post measurements of the different constructs will be presented. The mean scores and standard deviations are given for the three groups.

Motivation

Motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety) was analysed for the two treatment groups against the control condition. Among participants, there were small increases and decreases in motivations in the three conditions overall.

Challenge

For the pre measure, the Analysis of variance showed there was no statistically significant differences between the independent variables of the KS and KSN, and KS on the dependent variable, Challenge with F(2,57)=.37, p>.05. For the same independent variables on the post measure, Challenge showed no significant difference with F(2, 57)=2.25, p>0.5. The table below shows the raw mean scores.

~		Pre measure	Post measure
Condition	n		
		M(SD)	M(SD)
Control	20	2.60(.68)	2.58(.55)
KS	20	2.43(.63)	2.20(.57)
KS and KSN	20	2.45(.78)	2.48(.62)

Table 2. Raw means comparison table for Challenge as a construct on Motivation.

Interest

The pre measure Analysis of variance of KS, KS and KSN on Interest under Motivation was not signification with F(2, 57)=.28, p>0.5. For the post measure the same independent variables reported F(2, 57)=.10, p>0.5 with no statistically significant differences. The table below shows the raw mean scores.

Table 3. Raw means comparison table for Interest as a construct on Motivation.

Condition	n	Pre measure	Post measure
Condition		M(SD)	M(SD)
Control	20	2.93(.81)	2.95(.74)
KS	20	2.77(.71)	2.88(.63)
KS and KSN	20	2.92(.82)	2.98(.78)

Probability of Success

The Analysis of variance showed the effect of KS, KS and KSN on the Probability of success with F(2,57)=.60, p>.05 for the pre measure. The analysis of variance for the post measure on the independent variables above showed no significant differences in Probability of success with F(2, 57)=.20, p>.05. The table below shows the raw mean scores.

Condition	n	Pre measure	Post measure	
		M(SD)	M(SD)	
Control	20	2.90(.38)	2.85(.40)	
KS	20	2.90(.42)	2.90(.53)	
KS and KSN	20	2.78(.44)	2.80(.57)	

 Table 4. Raw means comparison for Probability of Success on Motivation.

Anxiety

The pre measure Analysis of variance of KS, and KS and KSN on Anxiety showed no statistically significant difference with F(2, 57)=.05, p>.05 with the post measure on the same KS, and KS and KSN on Anxiety showing F(2, 57)=.83, p>.05 with no statistically significant differences as well.

Condition	n	Pre measure	Post measure	
Contraction		M(SD)	M(SD)	
Control	20	2.05(.76)	2.13(.86)	
KS	20	2.10(.79)	1.85(.78)	
KS and KSN	20	2.03(.68)	1.85(.69)	

Table 5. Raw means comparison table for Anxiety on Motivation

Satisfaction

The pre measure Analysis of variance of the KS, and KS and KSN on Satisfaction reported F(2, 57) = .40, p>.05 showing no statistically significant difference. The post measure analysis of variance did not show any statistically significant difference of the KS, and KS and KSN on Satisfaction with F(2, 57) = .98, p>.05. The raw scores in the table below were used.

Pre measure Post measure Condition n M(SD)M(SD)20 Control 3.42(.66) 3.53(.66) KS 20 3.28(.51) 3.76(.60) KS and KSN 20 3.41(.57) 3.78(.64)

Table 6. Raw means comparison table for satisfaction.

Perceived Usefulness

The Analysis of variance for the pre measure on KS, and KS and KSN on Perceived Usefulness (PU) showed F(2, 57) = .50, p>.05 and the post measure analysis of variance also showed no statistically significant variance on the same independent variables and PU with F(2, 57) = 1.94, p>.05. The table below shows the raw mean scores.

Condition	n	Pre measure	Post measure	
		M(SD)	M(SD)	
Control	20	3.43(.68)	3.58(.67)	
KS	20	3.27(.51)	3.78(.67)	
KS and KSN	20	3.45(.68)	4.02(.75)	

Table 7 Raw means comparison table for PU

Perceived Ease of Use

The Analysis of variance of the KS, and KS and KSN on Perceived Ease of Use for the pre and post measures showed no statistically significant differences with F(2, 57) = .29, p>.05 and F(2, 57) = .29, p>.0 57)= .78, p>.05 respectively.

~		Pre measure	Post measure
Condition	n		
		M(SD)	M(SD)
Control	20	3.83(.64)	3.78(.69)
KS	20	3.87(.70)	4.05(.75)
KS and KSN	20	3.98(.59)	3.96(.62)

Table 8. Raw means comparison table for PEOU.

DISCUSSION

In this study, the TAM was important to find out if the KS and KSN features were worth exploring further. TAM made it possible to gauge the acceptability and usefulness of the new features. The research proposed two new features, the KS and KSN that could reduce attrition, provide personalized notifications, and lead to social and content awareness while increasing motivation and satisfaction.

Feelings of isolation, reducing motivation and increasing attrition (Boton & Gregory, 2015) have directed attention to online education especially discussions forums where interactions take place (Akers, 1997). Moreover, these interactions are imperative to the total learning process in online education (Hammond, 2005). The expectation was that the KS and KSN was could make discussion forums better.

Overall, the study confirmed the first hypothesis that there is no differences on Motivation (Challenge, Interest, Probability of Success and Anxiety), Satisfaction, PU and PEOU among the control, KS, and KS and KSN conditions. A discussion forum should be easy to use (Abel et al., 2010; Aker, 1997) and obviously fit for its designed function. The study missed the second hypothesis that a difference in favour of the KS, and KS and KSN conditions on PU, PEOU, Motivation and Satisfaction would take place.

Although the results did not show any improvements in using the KS and KSN, its usefulness, ease of use, the effect on motivation could be in the long-term. The KS feature represents the celebrities, professionals or favourite persons one follows on Twitter or Facebook to know more about while the KSN is the personalized notifications from these specific people.

These KSs are embedded on Twitter and Facebook and give users some form of social access to others. Considering the lack of information among students (Kear et al., 2014) and teachers (Boton & Gregory, 2015; Gütl et al., 2014) and feelings of isolation leading to reduced completion rates in online education (Gütl et al., 2014), the KS and KSN tools could be an option to pursue. Whiles the KS, "follow" function is an option on Facebook, on Twitter it is part of the prerequisites to get started. Having both the KS and KSN for course facilitators to use based on their preferences (optional or not) could go a long way to improve activities on the discussions forums.

The KSN performs a similar display function to the "Up next" feature on Youtube which lines up similar, popular or favourite videos to the right side in rectangular frames. This made it easy for a user access. In the case of the discussion forums, it provides the picture and previews of comments posted by KSs for ease of use and quick access. In a different context with smart phones usage, Pielot et al. (2014) noted how users liked the awareness on content that the notifications created. According to Kim et al. (2016) and Morrison et al. (2017), these notifications deliver messages on the go, increase engagement within applications and trigger frequency of visits to content. These KS and KSN (i.e. follow and What's next respectively) features are popular and make it important to conduct further research especially in higher education.

The study took place among a group of respondents who could be assumed as used to the brick and mortar classroom environment and as a result, have less appreciation for what these features represent. Individually, the KS, and KS and KSN features generated comments such as "...really convenient addition", "...useful when the no [number] of hits of a single person is large," "...more practical" when compared to the condition without them. Some did not see any difference between the

KS and the control condition especially. It would be interesting to measure the perceptions of online students on the KS and KSN.

Limitations

The research was extensive and designed to induce objective outcome for a true assessment of variables but it encountered some limitations.

First, the researcher had to approach participants individually and in groups to seek their consent to take part in the study. Taking into consideration the different times of day and the unexpected nature of the approach, some participants may have rushed responses to the questions or not a true reflection of what could be. Some participants quit the experiment in the middle of it because the time allotted for one condition was more than expected. These challenges prompted some changes such as foregoing the need to use video as a form of assessment for the pre question and resulted in the use of two sets of same tasks that some participants found boring during the experiment. While three participants used the video experiment for the pilot study, 60 used the new changes for the rest of the experiment.

Secondly, one of the ideas for the KS and KSN features was to make discussion posts available to users as they trickle in meaning that the content would add to the usefulness and motivation of the users. Unfortunately, the content used in the experiment was from a Psychology course that meant that participants did not read the content. Some did not find the new features useful leading to a reduced motivation and satisfaction level because of the lack of appreciation of the content for which the features were to search and make available to them. In other words, the experiment did not measure the quality of the output of the tasks because there was no link to their programmes of study and the participants perceived the tasks as not meaningful and simple. Future research could customize course content for a specific group of participants and measure the effects of the features over time as well as the quality of work.

The third reason is that the experiment tested out new features in a discussion forum. Generally, discussion forums are part of a fully functional system like Moodle. Unfortunately, the researchers could not design the new features as part of a fully functional and live system, meaning there were problems with navigation especially when a participant mistakenly clicks a button, or does not follow the laid down instructions.

Finally, new technology adoption takes time and based on feedback, changes so others eventually may decide to use it or not. This experiment used a feature that was new to all users but part of Moodle which was relatively familiar to the participants. The majority of the students use Blackboard and it is important to state that this research used Moodle in the hope that results from the measures would be accurate for all users. However, measurements of the dependent variables especially for PEOU, motivation and satisfaction suffered greatly. Future research could design the functions as part of a real course on a live Moodle platform or blackboard and tested over time. In addition, new technologies have simple "how to" guidelines or navigation assistance for new or other users but they could not be done for this experiment which also affected the PEOU and PU greatly.

To summarize, the impact of new features on a discussion forum could be beneficial in reducing attrition, increasing social contact, and engagement and improving motivation to make sure students feel confident to pursue and complete online studies. The outcome of the research means that the KS and KSN features are worth exploring further. However, it would need a better design with tips, how-to, course-relevant content and long-term measures to gauge its impact. The KS feature could be useful in both short and long term, as users get familiar with it. Accurately assessing the usefulness and ease of use of the KSN however, requires more time. If the KS and KSN are integrated into an existing discussion forum in a real course where there are participants and relevant content, its outcome could change discussion forums for the better.

REFERENCES

- Abel, F., Bittencourt, I. I., Costa, E., Henze, N., Krause, D., & Vassileva, J. (2010). Recommendations in Online Discussion Forums for E-Learning Systems. *IEEE Transactions on Learning Technologies*, 3(2), 165-176. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/TLT.2009.40
- Akers, R. (1997). Web Discussion Forums in Teaching and Learning. *The Technology Source Archives*. Retrieved from http://horizon.unc.edu/projects/monograph/CD/Technological_Tools/Akers.html
- Albion, P. R. & Ertmer, P. A. (2004). Online courses: Models and Strategies for Increasing Interaction. In Proceedings of AusWeb 04, Tenth Australian World Wide Web Conference, Gold Coast, Queensland.
- Andresen, M. A. (2009). Asynchronous Discussion Forums : Success Factors, Outcomes, Assessments, and Limitations. *Journal of Educational Technology & Society*, 12(1), 249–257.
- Awad, A. T. & El-Shishy, A. D. (2014). Assessing the Effect of Consumers' Profiles and Attitude towards Push Notifications and Future Shopping Intentions. *Global Journal on Emerging Trends in e-Business, Marketing and Consumer Psychology*, 1(2), 58–93. doi:10.1509/jmkg.73.5.90
- Boton, E. C. & Gregory, S. (2015). Minimizing Attrition in Online Degree Courses. *Journal of Educators Online*, 12(1) 62–90.
- Cull, S., Reed, D. & Kirk, K. (2010, June 23). Student Motivation and Engagement in Online Courses. Teaching Geoscience Online. Retrieved from http://serc.carleton.edu/NAGTWorkshops/online/motivation.html
- Davis, A. M. (2014). Measuring Student Satisfaction in Online Math Courses (Doctoral dissertation). University of Kentucky, Lexington.
- Dunlap, J. C., Sobel, D., & Sands, D. I. (2007). Designing for Deep and Meaningful Student-to Content Interactions. *Tech Trends*, 51(4), 20-31.
- Gütl C., Rizzardini R.H., Chang V. & Morales M. (2014). Attrition in MOOC: Lessons Learned from Dropout Students. In: Uden L., Sinclair J., Tao YH., Liberona D. (eds) Learning Technology for Education in Cloud. MOOC and Big Data. LTEC 2014. Communications in Computer and Information Science, 446. 37-48. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-10671-7_4
- Guzdial, M. & Turns, J. (2017). Effective Discussion through a Computer- Mediated Anchored Forum Effective Discussion Through a Computer-Mediated Anchored Forum. *Journal of the Learning Sciences*, 9(4). https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327809JLS0904
- Hammond, M. (2005) A Review of Recent Papers on Online Discussion in Teaching and Learning In Higher Education. *Online Learning (formally the Journal of Asynchronous Learning)*, 9 (3).
- Kear, K., Chetwynd, F., & Jefferis, H. (2014). Social Presence in Online Learning Communities: The Role of Personal Profiles. *Research in Learning Technology*, 22. http://dx.doi.org/10.3402/rlt.v22.19710
- Kim, M. (2014). The Effect of External Cues on Media Habits and Use: Push Notification Alerts and Mobile Notification Usage Habits (Doctoral dissertation). Michigan State University, Michigan.

- Kim, S., Kim, S., & Kang, H. (2016). An Analysis of the Effects of Smartphone Push Notifications on Task Performance with regard to Smartphone Overuse Using ERP. *Computational Intelligence* and Neuroscience. Hindawi Publishing Corporation. http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2016/5718580
- Levin, D. Z., Cross, R., Abrams, L. C., & Lesser, E. L. (2004). Trust and Knowledge Sharing: A Critical Combination. In E. Lesser & L. Prusak (Eds.), *Creating Value with Knowledge: Insights* from the IBM institute for business value, 36-41. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Mokoena, S. (2013). Engagement With and Participation in Online Discussion. *The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology* 12(2), 97–105.
- Morrison, G.L., Hargood C., Pejovic V., Geraghty A.W. A., Lloyd S., Goodman, N., Michaelides, D. T., Weston, A., Musolesi, M., Weal, M. J. & Yardley, L. (2017). The Effect of Timing and Frequency of Push Notifications on Usage of a Smartphone-Based Stress Management Intervention: An Exploratory Trial. *PLOS ONE 12*(1). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0169162
- Molugaram, K. & Rao. S. G. (2017). ANOVA (Analysis of Variance). *Statistical Techniques for Transportation Engineering*. 451–462.
- Moodle.com. (2016). Retrieved from https://docs.moodle.org/31/en/About_Moodle
- Parker, A. & Parker, S. (2013). Interaction: The Vital Conversation in Online Instruction (Doctoral dissertation). *Online Submission*. Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED541876
- Persico, D., Pozzi, F., & Sarti, L. (2010). Monitoring Collaborative Activities in Computer Supported Collaborative Learning. *Distance Education*, 31, 5–22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01587911003724603
- Pielot, M., Church, K., & De Oliveira, R. (2014, September 23). An In-Situ Study of Mobile Phone Notifications. In Proceedings of the Mobile HC14' Proceedings of the 16th International Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services, 233-242. Toronto, ON, Canada. ACM Digital Library.
- Reigle, R. R. (2015). Web Applications that Promote Learning Communities in Today's Online Classrooms, 1–13. *Online Submission*. Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED556706
- Roper, A. R. (2007). How Students Develop Online Learning Skills. Educause.
- Ruxton, G. D., Bea, G., & Am, U. C. H. (2008). Some Suggestions about the Appropriate Use of the Kruskal-Wallis Test. *Animal Behaviour*, 76(13) 1083–1087. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2008.04.011
- Sánchez, R. A., & Hueros, A. D. (2010). Motivational Factors That Influence the Acceptance of Moodle Using TAM. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26, 1632–1640.: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.06.011
- Smart, K. L., & Cappel, J. J. (2006). Students' Perceptions of Online Learning: A Comparative Study. *Journal of Information Technology Education*.

- Thorpe, M. & Gordon, J. (2012). Online Learning in the Workplace: A Hybrid Model of Participation in Networked, Professional Learning. *Australasian Journal of Educational Technology*, 28(8), 1267-1282.
- Tucker, P. J., YoungGonzaga, S., & Krause, J. (2014). A Proposed Model for Authenticating Knowledge Transfer in Online Discussion Forums. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 3(2). http://dx.doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v3n2p106
- Vollmeyer, R., & Rheinberg, F. (2006). Motivational Effects on Self-Regulated Learning with Different Tasks, 239–253. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-006-9017-0
- Wadate, C. D., Suvare, P. T., More, A. S. & Bora, R. (2014). A Survey of Automatic Wi-Fi Based Push Notification in College Campus Using Cloud. *International Journal on Computer Applications*, 975(8887) 1–4.
- Wu, B., & Chen, X. (2017). Continuance Intention to Use MOOCS : Integrating the Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) and Task Technology Fit (TTF) Model. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 67, 221–232. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.10.028
- Young, J. R. (2002). Harvard Reviews Rule for On-Campus Courses. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, 48(28).
- Zhao, Q., Chen, C., & Wang, J. (2016). The Effects of Psychological Ownership and TAM on Social Media Loyalty : An Integrated Model. *Telematics and Informatics*, 33(4), 959–972. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2016.02.007.

APPENDICES

Appendix A Self-introduction page from the KS and KSN condition.

		Maxwell Kyel Baff
board	- Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self introduction	Search For
	Self Introduction	
		e discussion to 🔻 Move
	Introduction Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM	
face Okla	o I'm Dr. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Ethics in Psychology. I have over 8 years expe t of face teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my free time and traveling as well. I hold ahoma State University, BSc in Communications from University of London and a Doctorate in Social Psychology.	a BSc Psychology from
have	forum is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Please write about yourself and tell us a e for this course and your objectives.	about the expectations you
It's r	nice to have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and learning from you as well. Re: Self Introduction	Reply
	Hi, my helfer - Wedneday, 22 2017, 9:19 PM Hi, my name is Nigel Helfer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb as an intern. I spent half a year in Croatia v	vith a non governmental
	organisation for kids with disabilities. I am from Germany and my hobbies are listening to music, dancing and playing badmington.	-
	I'm curious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individual beliefs.	arent Split Reply
	Re: Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornie- Wednesday, 22 2017, 11:537 PM	arenti spirt nepiy
	hello Nigel! the first brave participant to provide an introduction (smile)	
	see you soon! Show p	arent Split Reply
	Re: Self Introduction by Marcian Krier - Wednesday, 23 2017, 2:13 PM	
	Hi Nigel, it'd be nice to hear more about your work with the NGO! Looking forward to hearing your ideas on some topics.	
	I have a couple of research articles on ethics, let me know if you're interested?	
		arent Split Reply
2.	Re: Self Introduction by Marcian Krier- Wedneuday, 23 2017, 9:36 PM	
	Hello, my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlie start any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further det to use them in preparing for my practical work experience.	er and I loved it. I am yet to ails about the ethics in ord
	It is nice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Show p	arent I Split I Reply
	Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM	
	HI Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of	ECMWF products and tell m
	how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions!	
	Show p	arent l Split l Reply
	by Louigi Andreaze Gana - Wednexday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM	
	my name is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Hij information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft (I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme.	outreach programme in Oh
	information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft (I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks.	outreach programme in Oh
	information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft (I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks.	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop
	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction By Camera Themaday, 24 2017, 942 AM Hi Louigi,	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, i also hop arent i Split i Reply
	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy.	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent I Split I Reply e participants to present the
	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of Ve always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Image: Self Introduction Hi Lougil, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Show p	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, i also hop arent i Split i Reply
	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy.	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent I Split I Reply e participants to present the
	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. See you soon! Re: Self Introduction Show p Re: Self Introduction Re: Self Introduction Show p Re: Self Introduction Show p Show p	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent I Split I Reply e participants to present the arent I Split I Reply
	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Lougi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. Show p Re: Self Introduction by Ngel Inter- ready, 32 2017, 213 PM Welcome Lougi! Did you attend! Did you attend! Did you attend!	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent l Split l Reply e participants to present the arent l Split l Reply
9	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Bsychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent I Split I Reply e participants to present the arent I Split I Reply before as I was with my bos
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Lougi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. Show p Re: Self Introduction by Ngel Inter- riday, 52 2017, 219 PM Welcome Lougi! Did you attend advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met to on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discussions with you again. Nigel Show p	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent I Split I Reply e participants to present the arent I Split I Reply before as I was with my bos
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by log teams - finder, 25 2017, 512 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met by Nigel Nigel Nigel Re: Self Introduction by Imprime the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met by Nigel Now p	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent Split Reply e participants to present the arent Split Reply before as I was with my bos arent Split Reply
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in the will come very handy. See you soon! Re: Self Introduction Welcome Louigi! Doi you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met to on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discussions with you again. Nige! Nige! Show p Re: Self Introduction by Jan faeme - Index, 25 2017, 200 M Hi, Although my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch), 30 year Rey albuch Meterological Institute. My job is aviation forecasting, mainly general aviation (or "VFR-traffic") a forecasting weather for a couple of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all.	outreach programme in Ohi nd to be honest, I also hop arent Split Reply e participants to present the arent Split Reply before as I was with my boss arent Split Reply s old and working at the
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. See you soon! Ne: Self Introduction Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met b on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discussions with you again. Nige! Nige! Nige! Nige! Although my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch).30 years Revise find my advanced of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you!	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent Split Reply e participants to present the arent Split Reply before as I was with my bos arent Split Reply
2	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction For some function: See you soon! Re: Self Introduction by by comme function: Show p Re: Self Introduction by lengt Self. The set of the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in the will come very handy. See you soon! Show p Re: Self Introduction by lengt Self. Through 2010, 12:19 PM Welcome Louig!! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met for a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discussions with you again. Nige! Re: Self Introduction by Jan Fawer. Friday, 25:2017, 920 PM Hi, Although my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch), 30 year Forme this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Re: Self Introduction Re: Self Introduction Service in the superal aviation (or "VFR-traffic") a forecasting weather for a couple of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Re: Self Introduction Re: Self Introduction	outreach programme in Ohi nd to be honest, I also hop arent Split Reply e participants to present the arent Split Reply before as I was with my bos arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in the will come very handy. See you soon! Ne: Self Introduction Welcome Louigi! Doi you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met to on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discussions with you again. Nige! Nige! Nige! Nige! Nige! Although my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch).30 years for eaching the solution (or "VFR-traffic?) a forecasting, mainly general aviation (or "VFR-traffic?) a forecasting weather for a couple of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Regards Jon Show p	outreach programme in Oh nd to be honest, I also hop arent Split Reply e participants to present the arent Split Reply before as I was with my bos arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and
2. 2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of I've always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. See you soon! Ne: Self Introduction Wy Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met b on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discussions with you again. Nige! Nige! Re: Self Introduction by lenfatement (Hard), 25 2017, 900 MM Hi, Although my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch),30 years fore asting weather for a couple of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Re: Self Introduction By an fattern - foldey, 25 2017, 900 MM Hi, Although my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch),30 years former this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Re: Self Introduction By tendedeeme: Findey, 25 2017, 1012 MM	arent Split Reply arent Split Reply before as was with my boss arent Split Reply before as was with my boss arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and arent Split Reply and involves collaboration i ind am hoping this course
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of Ve always had an interest in Psychology and that's why i enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local dub and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Use Colleaguest That's 2007, 802 AM Hi Lougil, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in the will come very handy. See you soon! Re: Self Introduction Welcome Lougil Did you attend? Louging Re: Self Introduction Nigel Re: Self Introduction Nigel Re: Self Introduction Hi, Although my registration was confirmed very late, 1 am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch),30 year forwal to hearing more uple of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Re: Self Introduction Hi, Rey and to learning new things from you all. See you! Regards Jon Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi, Regards	arent Split Reply arent Split Reply before as was with my boss arent Split Reply before as was with my boss arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and arent Split Reply and involves collaboration i ind am hoping this course
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of Ve always had an interest in Psychology and that's why i enrolled in this programme. My work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, a to get a pint of my favorite ale in a local dub and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction Use Colleaguest That's 2007, 802 AM Hi Lougil, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the results of a case study so your skills in the will come very handy. See you soon! Re: Self Introduction Welcome Lougil Did you attend? Louging Re: Self Introduction Nigel Re: Self Introduction Nigel Re: Self Introduction Hi, Although my registration was confirmed very late, 1 am glad to introduce myself. I am Jon (100% Dutch),30 year forwal to hearing more uple of Dutch airports. For me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning new things! I look forward to learning new things from you all. See you! Re: Self Introduction Hi, Rey and to learning new things from you all. See you! Regards Jon Show p Re: Self Introduction Hi, Regards	arent Split Reply arent Split Reply before as was with my boss arent Split Reply before as was with my boss arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and arent Split Reply arent Split Reply arent Split Reply arent Split Reply
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of the live always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme.	arent Split Reply arent Split Reply before as was with my bos arent Split Reply before as was with my bos arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and arent Split Reply and involves collaboration ind am hoping this course verse as Ethics. Looking arent Split Reply
2.	Information systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of Ive always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme.	arent Split Reply arent Split Reply before as was with my bos arent Split Reply before as was with my bos arent Split Reply s old and working at the s well as monitoring and arent Split Reply and involves collaboration ind am hoping this course verse as Ethics. Looking arent Split Reply

Appendix B Self-introduction after KS selection in the KS and KSN condition.

oaru	- Ethics	in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self Introduct	ion	Search F
		Self Introduct	tion	
			Display replies in nested t	form V Move discussion to V
	Introdu		Dispidy replies in rested i	
Hello	o I'm Dr.	rnis-Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM . Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Eth		
		teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at tate University, BSc in Communications from University of Londor		
This have	forum is e for this	s for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myse s course and your objectives.	If. Please write about yoursel	f and tell us about the expectations y
It's n	nice to h	ave you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and lea	arning from you as well.	Reply
2		elf Introduction Heifer - Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:19 PM		
		y name is Nigel Heifer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb a hisation for kids with disabilities.	is an intern. I spent half a yea	r in Croatia with a non governmenta
	I am f	from Germany and my hobbies are listening to music, dancing an	d playing badmington.	
	l'm cu	urious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on i	individual beliefs.	Show parent I Split I Reply
	Ω	Re: Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 11:537 PM		
	0.0	hello Nigel! the first brave participant to provide an introductio	on (smile)	
		see you soon!		Show parent I Split I Reply
	•	Re: Self Introduction by Marcian Krier - Wednesday, 23 2017, 2:13 PM		
		Hi Nigel, it'd be nice to hear more about your work with the NG	50!	
		Looking forward to hearing your ideas on some topics. I have a couple of research articles on ethics, let me know if you	I're interested?	
		mare a couple of rescaren arcles of ethics, let me know in you	in a marcification	Show parent Split Reply
		elf Introduction an Krier-Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:36 PM		
	Hello,	, my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my		
	to use	e them in preparing for my practical work experience. ice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and		
	it is fi	ice to meet you an and more to meet european coneagues and	exchange with them.	Show parent I Split I Reply
	9	Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM		
	_	Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you a	and to discuss with you at lon	ath some of ECMM/E products and to
		how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking for		garbonic of Echiwi products and te
				Show parent I Split I Reply
		elf Introduction ni Andreaze Gana - Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM		
	inforr	ame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intellige lways had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in t	nce. I also took courses at wit	
			his programme.	th Microsoft outreach programme in
•		rork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe know t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time	wledge in ethics would help g	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h Il folks.
			wledge in ethics would help g	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colima Poschak- Thurday, 24 2017, 942 AM	wledge in ethics would help g	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h Il folks.
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Comme Poschak: Thurnday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the	wledge in ethics would help <u>c</u> with my colleagues! That's al	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h l folks. Show parent l Split l Reply
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Cosime Poschak-Thunday, 34 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy.	wledge in ethics would help <u>c</u> with my colleagues! That's al	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colima Poschak: Thurday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon!	wledge in ethics would help <u>c</u> with my colleagues! That's al	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h l folks. Show parent l Split l Reply
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Cosime Poschak-Thunday, 34 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy.	wledge in ethics would help <u>c</u> with my colleagues! That's al	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colline Fochak: Thunday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by high Helfer - Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office i	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply
		t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colima Poschak- Thurday, 34 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Heifer - Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi!	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply re have met before as I was with my l
	to get	t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Cosine Fochak: Thunday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Heiter- Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office i on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discu- Nigel elf Introduction	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply
2.	Re: Se	t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colima Poschak: Thunday, 34 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Heider - Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office i on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discu- Nigel	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply re have met before as I was with my l
2.	Re: Se by Jon Fa Hi, Althon Royal	t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by come broket. Thunday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Heirer - Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office i on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discu- Nigel elf Introduction assen - Friday, 25 2017, 9:00 PM by the theory of the temperature of temperature o	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w issions with you again.	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply we have met before as I was with my i Show parent I Split I Reply
2.	Re: Se by Jon Fa Hi, Altho Royal For m	t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colima Poschak: Thurday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Hear- Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office i on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discu- Nigel elf Introduction seen- Friday, 25 2017, 900 PM wugh my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to introdu Dutch Meteorological Institute. My Job is aviation forecasting, m asting weather for a couple of Dutch alropts. te this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning ne	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w issions with you again. uce myself. I am Jon (100% Di nainly general aviation (or "VI	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply we have met before as I was with my i Show parent I Split I Reply
2.	Re: Se by Jon Fa Hi, Altho Royal For m	t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time Re: Self Introduction by Colima Poschak: Thurday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Hear- Finday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office i on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful discu Nigel elf Introduction seen- Finday, 25 2017, 900 PM experiment of the second term of	wledge in ethics would help o with my colleagues! That's al supermarket business. We ac in February last year? If so, w issions with you again. uce myself. I am Jon (100% Di nainly general aviation (or "VI	greatly. Oh, and to be honest, I also h I folks. Show parent I Split I Reply tually ask the participants to present Show parent I Split I Reply we have met before as I was with my i Show parent I Split I Reply

Aaxwell Kyei Baffour 🔻 Dashboard - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Steward Search Forums **Ethics in Introduction to Psychology** Steward Notification Discussion Stewards Last posts Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Nigel Heifer 505 Self Introduction Wednesday, 23 2017, 2:13 PM Marcian Krier Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM Louigi Andreaze Gana Nigel Heifer Thursday, 2 2017, 9:32 PM Human Development Marcian Krier Tuesday, 31 2017, 12:18 PM Wednesday, 1 2017, 5:21 AM Louigi Andreaze Gana 202 **Research Methods** 202 Biology and Behaviour Testing

Appendix C KSN landing page from the KS and KSN condition.

Appendix D KSN page from the KS and KSN condition.

				•
ard				Maxwell Kyei B
aard - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion fo	orum - Human Development - S	teward - Nigel Heifer		Search Fo
Hun	nan Development			
		Display replies in nested form ▼	Move discussion to Move	
Human Development by Dr. Yvonne Schernis - Menday, 20 2017, 10:18 AM The nature vs. nurture debate is the scientific, cultural caused primarily by nature or nurture. Nature is ofter commonly defined as environment and experience.				Steward notificatio
Is the human personality more influenced by NATURE nurture?	E (genetic influences) or by NUF	TURE (environmental influer	ices)? Are we products of nature or Reply	Marcian Krier Tuesday, 31 2017, 12:18 PM
Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Monday, 30 2017, 521 PM Thanks for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurt developments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies biologically or mentally				I do agree that things we inherit frr our gene pool such as height, weigi illness, etc. do have a great deal to with who we are however, I also believe that the way we are raised 1 morals instilled in us from birth and the this Louigi Andreaze Gana
Re: Human Development by Ngel Helle - Tuaday, 31 2017, 1142 AM របបរដ្ឋាភ្លូទ្រស៊ីស្រុករង្វា(ខ្លុត្តក្នុងat the continued debate of	on this is not needed. With the	advances in neuroscience in c	ombination of new studies on	Tuesday, 31 2017, 8:51 PM
			Show parent Split Reply	the this Louigi Andreaze Gana
Re: Human Development by NgetHeter Tunday, 31 2017, 142 AM Honestly, I think that the continued debate of neuroplasticity, it has been found that the bi groundwork but environment creates new co in combination.	ain makes new neuro connecti	ons despite genetic influence	s. Genetic dispositions lay the	It is my belief that both play an important role in the way our personality develops. Genes and DM may set a base line for our behavior that is then manipulated by our environment. This is what makes th
Re: Human Development by Nigel Helfer - Thurday, 22017, 932 PM It's a false distinction to begin with. Why is g heading of "nurture" or "environment"? An Nature is the utimate cause. Genetics, diet, p lives of each individual in unique ways. Aver. but the true impact will always be difficult if	y specific cause we might ident overty, upbringing these are aged over a population we can	ify is just one of many disting proximate causes that combi reach certain probabilistic co	tions within nature. It's all nature. ne to manifest themselves in the	Nigel Heifer Monday, 30 2017, 5:21 PM Thanks for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurture and nature in psychology. I think human nature differences may occur based on the developments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies and I beleive that cult.

Appendix E Self-introduction page from the KS condition.

		-	Maxwell Kyei Ba
oard - Ethics	in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self introduct	ion	Search Fo
	Self Introduc	tion	
		Display replies in nested form ▼	Move discussion to Mov
This forum have for th	Jaction print: Wednesday, 23 2017, 6-07 PM r. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Et a teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers a State University, BSc in Communications from University of Londo is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to mys- is course and your objectives. have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and le	elf. Please write about yourself and	
	Self Introduction el Heifer - Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:19 PM	saming non you as wen.	керіу
orga	al Heller - Wedneday, 23 2017, 518 PM ny name is Nigel Helfer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb nisation for kids with disabilities. from Germany and my hobbles are listening to music, dancing a		roatia with a non governmental
	urious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on		Show parent I Split I Reply
0	Re: Self Introduction by Dr. Yvanne Scharnis: Wednesday, 23 2017, 11:537 PM		
	n pelloellwell tavgitution on testeration and the taviant the second of the second of the second of the second		
I'm e	curious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on	individual beliefs.	Show parent I Split I Reply
Ω	Re: Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 11:537 PM		
	hello Nigel! the first brave participant to provide an introducti	ion (smile)	
	see you soon!		Show parent I Split I Reply
L	Re: Self Introduction by Mexian Kinr - Wednesdey, 23 2017, 2:13 PM Hi Nigel, it'd be nice to hear more about your work with the N	IGO!	
	Looking forward to hearing your ideas on some topics.		
	I have a couple of research articles on ethics, let me know if yo	ou're interested?	Show parent Split Reply
Re: 1	self Introduction		show parent isplit i kepiy
Hell	ean Kiner-Wednesday, 22 2017, 938 PM o, my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed th , any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as m	ne Biological basis of behaviour cours ny stepping stone. I hope to get furt	se earlier and I loved it. I am yet t ther details about the ethics in or
	se them in preparing for my practical work experience. nice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and	d exchange with them.	
			Show parent I Split I Reply
1	Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian,		
	Ni Walcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking	i and to discuss with you at length sc forward to our discussions!	ome of ECMWF products and tell
L	Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Positiak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian,		
	welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking	and to discuss with you at length so forward to our discussions!	ome of ECMWF products and tell
			Show parent I Split I Reply
	jelf Introduction gi Andrease Gama: Wedneduk, 23 2017, 10:11 PM name Is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few month rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intellig	ts (oh my) and I am working at Alb	pert Hijn., I studied business crosoft outreach programme in Q
l've My i	always haid an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe kn et a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great tim	this programme. owledge in ethics would help greatly	ly. Oh, and to be honest, I also ho
9			Show parent I Split I Reply
1	Re: Self Introduction by Carime Proteinte: Thurnday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the	o suppressivet business. We actually	, ask the participants to present t
	results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy see you soon!	·	Show parent I Split I Reply
L	Re: Self Introduction by Nigel Helfer - Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigil		
	Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful disc	in February last year? If so, we hav cussions with you again.	e met before as I was with my bo
T	Nigel by Nigel Heifer - Friday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM		Show parent I Split I Reply
	Welcome Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office on a conference there. Looking forward to having fruitful disc	in February last year? If so, we hav	/e met before as I was with my bo
	Nigel	tassions manyoa agam.	Show parent I Split I Reply
	Self Introduction Fassen - Friday, 25 2017, 9:00 PM		
Roya fore For	ough my registration was confirmed very late, I am glad to intro al Dutch Meteorological Institute. My job is aviation forecasting, r casting weather for a couple of Dutch airports. me this programme represents a new challenge - I love learning r & forward to learning new things from we all	mainly general aviation (or "VFR-tra	.30 years old and working at the iffic") as well as monitoring and
I loc See	k forward to learning new things from you all. you!		
Reg	ards Jon		Show parent Split Reply

Appendix F Self-introduction page after KS selection in the KS condition.

			-	Maxwell Kyei	Baffo
oard -	- Ethics	in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self Introduction		Search F	oru
		Self Introduction			
		Display replies in nested form ▼ Move	discussion	to 🔻 🕅	ove
	Introdu	Iction			
face	to face	. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Ethics in Psychology. I have over 8 years experi teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my free time and traveling as well. I hold a state University, BSc in Communications from University of London and a Doctorate in Social Psychology.	ence in bo a BSc Psyc	oth online an hology from	d
This	forum i e for thi	is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Please write about yourself and tell us ab s course and your objectives.	oout the e	expectations	you
		nave you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and learning from you as well.	Reply		
•		elf introduction			
	Hi, m	i Heifer - Wednesday, 23 2017, 9:19 PM Iy name is Nigel Heifer, I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb as an intern. I spent half a year in Croatia wi	th a non	governmenta	al
	_	nisation for kids with disabilities. from Germany and my hobbies are listening to music, dancing and playing badmington.			
		urious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individual beliefs.			
			arent l Sp	lit l Reply	
	Ω	Re: Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 11:537 PM			
	1 am	n ball delinality and inty his use estations to the growing some control of the providence of the pro			
	I'm ci	urious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individual beliefs.	arent Sn	lit l Reply	
	0	Re: Self Introduction	urener op	incritic pij	
	44	by Dr. Yvonne Schornis-Wednesday, 23 2017, 11:537 PM			
		hello Nigel! the first brave participant to provide an introduction (smile)	arent Sn	lit Reply	
			arenti sp	псткеру	
	1	Re: Self Introduction by Mardan Krier - Wednesday, 23 2017, 2:13 PM			
	_	Hi Nigel, it'd be nice to hear more about your work with the NGO!			
		Looking forward to hearing your ideas on some topics. I have a couple of research articles on ethics, let me know if you're interested?			
2,	 by Marc Hello start 	elf Introduction im Krier-Wednesday, 22 2017, 9:36 PM or my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience.	and I lov		
2.	Hello start to use	an Krier-Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM), my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Nice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them.	and I lov	ed it. I am ye	
2.	Hello start to use	In Krier Wednedsy, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. hite to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Re: Self Introduction	and I lov	ed it. I am ye the ethics in	
2.	Hello start to use	an Krier-Wedneday, 22 2017, 9:36 PM), my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. hice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Show p	and I lov	ed it. I am ye the ethics in	
2	Hello start to use	an Krier-Wedneday, 23 2017, 9:36 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. hice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Pouchak: Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM	and I lov ils about	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply	ord
2.	Hello start to use	In Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Indee to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Re: Self Introduction by Colma Posthak: Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ex-	and I lov ils about	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply	ord
2	Hello start to use	an Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 9:36 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Now p Re: Self Introduction By Cosime Poschak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethology umay use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Cosime Poschak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te	orde ≥II m
2	Hello start to use	In Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Re: Self Introduction by Course Posthac Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Re: Self Introduction by Course Posthac Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Not you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions!	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te	ell m
2	by Marc Hello start to us It is n	In Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Re: Self Introduction by Course Posthac Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Re: Self Introduction by Course Posthac Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts Not you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions!	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te	ell m
2,	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Q Q Re: Sr by Louig my n. infor	In Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Ince to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Re: Self Introduction By Canna Pachak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Canna Pachak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Canna Pachak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Canna Pachak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! By Canna Pachak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! By Canna Pachak: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! By Canna Pachak: Welcome day, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marci	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp . I studied	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te ducts and te	orde
2,	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	An Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Now p Re: Self Introduction by Colma Pachak. Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ed how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Colma Pachak. Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ed how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Colma Pachak. Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ed how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Colma Pachak. Wedneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ed how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Show p elf Introduction # Andreaze Gana. Wedneday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM ame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Hijn mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft on la an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledeg in ethics would help greatly. Oh, an it a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks.	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp . I studied utreach pro d to be h	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te oducts and te lit I Reply business rogramme in	orde Ell m
2,	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	an Krier Wednaday, 23 2017, 936 PM , my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Now p Re: Self Introduction by Course Pachak: Wednaday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ef how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Course Pachak: Wednaday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ef how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Course Pachak: Wednaday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ef how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Course Pachak: Wednaday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ef how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Course Pachak: Wednaday, 23 2017, 101 PM and in a case study of real events is intelligence, I also took courses at with Microsoft ou liways had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, an et a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folks. Show p Re: Self Introduction by Course Pachak: Throways, 24 2017, 102 PM by Course Pachak: Throways, 24 2017, 102 PM by Course Pachak: Throways, 24 2017, 102 PM by Co	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp . I studied utreach pro d to be h	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te oducts and te lit I Reply l business rogramme in onest, I also I	orde Ell m
2,	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	An Krier Wedneddy, 23 2017, 936 PM (a) my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further deta e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Inite to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and exchange with them. Show p Re: Self Introduction By Course Pouchae, Vedeneday, 22 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Pouchae, Wedeneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Pouchae, Wedeneday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Show p elf Introduction gl Adviewed Cana, 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Show p elf Introduction gl Adviewed Cana, 1'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Hijn mation systems and my first bachelor that's why I enrolled in this programme. work at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, and t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro arent I Sp arent I Sp d to be h arent I Sp	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and to oducts and to lit I Reply l business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply	orde Ell m Ell m
2	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	An Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM (a) my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further detail e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Show p Re: Self Introduction By Course Beaches: Vednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts of the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts of the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Reaches: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Reaches: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts. Looking forward to our discussions! Show p elf Introduction By Anderaze Gara. Vednesday, 23 2017, 101 PM ame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Hijn mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft or Ukways had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. <i>Vork</i> at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, and t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folky. Any of the alex and the supermarket business. We actually ask the print of a case study so your skills	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp . I studied utreach p d to be h arent I Sp participar	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and to oducts and to lit I Reply l business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply	orde Ell m Ell m
2	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	An Krier Wedneday, 23 2017, 936 PM (a) my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further detail e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Show p Re: Self Introduction By Course Beaches: Vednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts of the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts of the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Reaches: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Reaches: Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Efforts. Looking forward to our discussions! Show p elf Introduction By Anderaze Gara. Vednesday, 23 2017, 101 PM ame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Hijn mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft or Ukways had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. <i>Vork</i> at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in ethics would help greatly. Oh, and t a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with my colleagues! That's all folky. Any of the alex and the supermarket business. We actually ask the print of a case study so your skills	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp . I studied utreach p d to be h arent I Sp participar	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and te oducts and te lit I Reply I business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply	orde Ell m Ell m
2	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	In Note: Wednesday, 32 3017, 93 FM (a) my name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further details e them in preparing for my practical work experience. Intervention: The preparing for my practical work experience. Re: Self Introduction By Course Pavehas: Wednesday, 23 2017, 137 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Pavehas: Wednesday, 23 2017, 137 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction By Course Pavehas: Wednesday, 23 2017, 137 PM Hi Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Be of Introduction By Additionant and the provide the structure in the state of the structure in the st	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro arent I Sp d to be h arent I Sp participar arent I Sp	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and to oducts and to lit I Reply business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply hts to present lit I Reply	orde ell m ell m hopo
2,	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	An Yuametan, 23 2017, 103 PM Any name is Marcian Kripra and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further details the ten in preparing for my practical work experience. Show p Re: Self Introduction by Comma Paulake, Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM HI Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Comma Paulake, Valued and I be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Comma Paulake, Valued and I be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! By Comma Paulake, Valued and I be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! By Introduction grademate canae. Wednesday, 23 2017, 101 PM ame is Louig Andreazes Gama. I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Him, mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I alio took courses at with Microsoft or low you had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. Show p Re: Self Introduction by Comma Paulake, Tanuday, 38 2017, 902 AM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the I results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in February last year? If so, we have met be on a conference there. Looking forward to havi	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp arent I Sp d to be h arent I Sp participar arent I Sp	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and to oducts and to lit I Reply business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply hts to present lit I Reply	Onde Ohi hopo t the
2	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	 Any name is Marcian Krier and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further details et them in preparing for my practical work experience. Now potential is the preparing for my practical work experience. Re: Self Introduction welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction Workome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction Workome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Ethow you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Show peter introduction Welcome to the forum ! I'd be glad to exchange and the months (oh my) and I am working at Albert Hijn. Martin systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I also took courses at with Microsoft of the approximate. They are approximate the systems and the left set why in moleled in this programme. Norte A and also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge in thics would help greatly. Oh, and t a pi	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp d to be h arent I Sp participar arent I Sp	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and to oducts and to lit I Reply business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply hts to present lit I Reply was with my lit I Reply	orde bll m oDhi hope
2,	by Marc Hello start to us It is n Re: So by Lowig hy foung I've a I've a I've a I've a I've a	An Yuametan, 23 2017, 103 PM Any name is Marcian Kripra and I am from Ukraine. I followed the Biological basis of behaviour course earlier any form of work and I look forward to using this bachelor as my stepping stone. I hope to get further details the ten in preparing for my practical work experience. Show p Re: Self Introduction by Comme Reutake, Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM HI Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Comme Reutake, Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM HI Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Re: Self Introduction by Comme Reutake, Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM HI Marcian, Welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to discuss with you at length some of Er how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forward to our discussions! Show p eff Introduction gridemate Gama, Ull be 23 years old in a few months (oh my) and I am working at Albert HIII, mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I alio took courses at with Microsoft or low you had uniterest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this programme. Show p Re: Self Introduction By Comme Reutake. Through, 24 2017, 100 PM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the I results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Show p Re: Self Introduction By Comme Reutake. Through, 28 2017, 100 PM HI Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the supermarket business. We actually ask the I results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Did you attend the adv	and I lov ils about arent I Sp CMWF pro CMWF pro arent I Sp d to be h arent I Sp participar arent I Sp	ed it. I am ye the ethics in lit I Reply oducts and to oducts and to lit I Reply business rogramme in onest, I also I lit I Reply hts to present lit I Reply was with my lit I Reply	orde bll m oDhi hope t the

Appendix G Discussion board landing page from the KS condition.

Dashboard - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum

Ethics in Introduction to Psychology



Maxwell Kyei Baffour 🔻

Search Forums

2

Appendix H Reading screen in a discussion forum form the KS condition.

shboard -	Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Human Development - KS Replies	Search Foru
	Human Development	
	-	ed form V Move discussion to V Mo
Huma	n Development	Move discussion to
27	nne Schornis - Monday, 30 2017, 10:18 AM ature vs. nurture debate is the scientific, cultural, and philosophical debate about whether human cultu	ure, behaviour, and personality are caus
prima as en	rily by nature or nurture. Nature is often defined in this debate as genetic or hormone-based behaviour ironment and experience. human personality more influenced by NATURE (genetic influences) or by NURTURE (environmental inf	rs, while nurture is most commonly defi
nurtu		Reply
2.	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Monday, 30 2017, 5:21 PM	Buikket it
	Thanks for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurture and nature in psychology. I think human nature developments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies and I beleive that culture influence and environme biologically or mentally	
		Show parent Split Reply
	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Tuesday, 31 2017, 11:42 AM	
	ມາບາບບູເປີດກອດກັງໃນLthinky that the continued debate on this is not needed. With the advances in neurosc	rience in combination of new studies on Show parent Split
		Reply
	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Tuesday, 31 2017, 11:42 AM	Bulkot it
	Honestly, I think that the continued debate on this is not needed. With the advances in neurosc neuroplasticity, it has been found that the brain makes new neuro connections despite genetic groundwork but environment creates new connections everyday. The answer is both are right. I in combination.	influences. Genetic dispositions lay the
		Show parent l Split l Reply
	Re: Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Thursday, 2 2017, 9:32 PM	
	It's a false distinction to begin with. Why is genetics narrowly defined as "nature" while everyth heading of "nurture" or "environment"? Any specific cause we might identify is just one of ma Nature is the ultimate cause. Genetics, diet, poverty, upbringing these are proximate causes th lives of each individual in unique ways. Averaged over a population we can reach certain proba but the true impact will always be difficult if not impossible to discern with a high degree of re	ny distinctions within nature. It's all nat hat combine to manifest themselves in t abilistic conclusions regarding their impa
		Show parent I Split I Reply
	lives of each individual in unique ways. Averaged over a population we can reach certain proba but the true impact will always be difficult if not impossible to discern with a high degree of re	bilistic conclusions regarding their imp
		Show parent l Split l Reply
9.	Re: Human Development by Marcian Krier- Tuesday, 31 2017, 12:18 PM	Bukket it
	I do agree that things we inherit from our gene pool such as height, weight, illness, etc. do have a gre also believe that the way we are raised the morals instilled in us from birth and the things we grow up in who we turn out to be. I believe that we are born sponges.	
	Of course not physically but mentally. As infants we pay attention to everything around us such as sigl personalities. We begin soaking everything up as if we were a sponge. I believe that we are products of many years soaking up.	
	There are the exceptions to the rules also but I've seen and lived with the facts that a person growing ethics and are good people, tend to be the same way or very close.Girls who watch the females in their for abusive partners in life and boys who watch the same will either go one of two ways but normally	ir lives be abused will more than likely I
۶.	Re: Human Development by Louigi Andreaze Gana - Tuesday, 31 2017, 8:51 PM	
	It is my belief that both play an important role in the way our personality develops. Genes and DNA m then manipulated by our environment. This is what makes the most sense to me it cant all be one or the starting point and our upbringing provides the rest and lets us develop and grow the more we experied	he other so why not both. DNA sets the
		Show parent I Split I Reply
	Re: Human Development by Louigi Andreaze Gana - Wednesday, 1 2017, 5:21 AM A lot of people I know have disabled, special needs, autistic children, (in mainstream schools) ar 100 % the parents fault.	nd according to some of the teachers, it

Appendix I Self-introduction page used from the Control condition.

oard - Ethic	s in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Self Introduction		Search Fo
	Self Introduction	ו	
		Display replies in nested form •	Move discussion to
Self Introdu	uction iomis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 6:07 PM		
face to face Oklahoma This forum	r. Yvonne Schornis and I will be your instructor for the course, Ethics in teaching and this is my 15th class. I enjoy watching TV thrillers at my f state University, BSc in Communications from University of London and is for you to introduce yourself to the other students and to myself. Ple	ree time and traveling as well a Doctorate in Social Psycholo	. I hold a BSc Psychology from ogy.
	is course and your objectives. have you in this course and I look forward to sharing ideas and learning	g from you as well.	Reply
	elf Introduction		
Hi, n	i Helfer - Wedneday, 23 2017, 519 PM ny name is Nigel Heifer. I'm 19 years old. I worked at Deelen Afb as an i nisation for kids with disabilities.	ntern. I spent half a year in Cr	oatia with a non governmental
l am	from Germany and my hobbies are listening to music, dancing and play	ying badmington.	
	curious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individ		Show parent Split Reply
	troin Germany and my nooples are incening to music, dancing and play surious about ethics especially in the sciences and their impact on individ		
			Show parent Split Reply
2	Self Introduction by Dr. Yvonne Schornis- Wednesday, 23 2017, 11:537 PM		
	hello Nigel! the first brave participant to provide an introduction (sm	ile)	
	see you soon!		Show parent Split Reply
•	Re: Self Introduction		
L	by Marcian Krier - Wednesday, 23 2017, 2:13 PM Hi Nigel, it'd be nice to hear more about your work with the NGO!		
	Looking forward to hearing your ideas on some topics.		
	I have a couple of research articles on ethics, let me know if you're in	terested?	
			Show parent Split Reply
It is r	nice to meet you all and I hope to meet european colleagues and excha	inge with them	
		ge man chemi	Show parent Split Reply
•	Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM		Show parent Split Reply
1	by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian,		Show parent Split Reply
1 1	by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM		Show parent Split Reply
1 1	by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian,		
1 1	by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM	o discuss with you at length so	
1	by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to	o discuss with you at length so	
	by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar iself Introduction	o discuss with you at length so	Show parent Split Reply I tell
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar ielf Introduction gl Andreaze Gana. Vednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM name is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly	Show parent Split Reply ± tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, also ho
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 1:07 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar ielf Introduction gl andresze Gana - Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM hame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly	Show parent Split Reply ± tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, also ho
my n infor I've a My v	by cosime Peschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by cosime Peschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar ielef Introduction glandresze Gana- Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM hame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge at a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Re: Self Introduction by cosime Peschak- Thursday, 24 2017, 802 AM	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly	Show parent Split Reply J tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, also ho
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar lef Introduction gl Andreaze dana - Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM hame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge at a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Re: Self Introduction	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly my colleagues! That's all folks	Show parent Split Reply I tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, also ho Show parent Split Reply
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar ielf Introduction gi Andreaze Gana. Vednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM name is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledg at a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Re: Self Introduction by cosima Poschak-Thursday, 24 2017, 9:02 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the super	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly my colleagues! That's all folks	Show parent Split Reply I tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, also ho Show parent Split Reply
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosima Poschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! I'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar ielf Introduction gli Andreaze Gana. Vednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM name is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledg et a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Mi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the super results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy.	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly my colleagues! That's all folks	Show parent Split Reply J tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn I studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, I also ho Show parent Split Reply ask the participants to present t
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Peschak-Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by cosima Peschak-Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar glandrease dana-Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM glandrease dana-Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM ame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n mation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledg et a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the super results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Weinteler- rriday, 25 2017, 12:19 PM	o discuss with you at length so 'd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Alb also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly my colleagues! That's all folks	Show parent Split Reply J tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn I studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, I also ho Show parent Split Reply ask the participants to present t
my n infor I've a My v	by cosima Peschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by cosima Peschak- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar glandreaze Gana - Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM hame is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge at a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Re: Self Introduction by cosima Peschak-Thursday, 24 2017, 802 AM Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the super results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Higel Helfer - Friday, 23 2017, 12:19 FM	o discuss with you at length so rd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Albi- also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly my colleagues! That's all folks rmarket business. We actually	Show parent Split Reply I tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, I also ho Show parent Split Reply ask the participants to present t Show parent Split Reply
my n infor I've a My v	by cosime Peochaix- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, Re: Self Introduction by Cosime Peochaix- Wednesday, 23 2017, 107 PM Hi Marcian, welcome to the forum! i'd be glad to exchange ideas with you and to how you may use them in a case study of real events. Looking forwar ielf Introduction gl Andreaze dana - Wednesday, 23 2017, 10:11 PM name is Louigi Andreaze Gana, I'll be 23 years old in a few months (oh n rmation systems and my first bachelor thesis was business intelligence. I always had an interest in Psychology and that's why I enrolled in this pr vork at AH also involves working withing teams and I believe knowledge at a pint of my favorite ale in a local club and having a great time with Hi Louigi, Looking forward to hearing more about your experience in the super results of a case study so your skills in thewill come very handy. see you soon! Re: Self Introduction by Key Solow 2017, 12:19 PM Welcome Louigi! by Welene Louigi! Did you attend the advanced database course at the MS Office in Feb	o discuss with you at length so rd to our discussions! ny) and I am working at Albi- also took courses at with Micr ogramme. ge in ethics would help greatly my colleagues! That's all folks rmarket business. We actually	Show parent Split Reply I tell Show parent Split Reply ert Hijn studied business rosoft outreach programme in C Oh, and to be honest, I also ho Show parent Split Reply ask the participants to present t Show parent Split Reply

2

Appendix J Discussion board landing page from the Control condition.

Dashboard - Ethics in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum

Ethics in Introduction to Psychology

Discussion	Started by	Replies	Last posts
Discussion	Started by	Replies	Last posts
Self Introduction	Yvonne Schornis	21	Yvonne Schornis Sunday, 27 2017, 11:17 PM
Human Development	Yvonne Schornis	26	Jon Fassen Wednesday, 8 2017, 1:37 PM
Research Methods	Yvonne Schornis	0	
Biology and Behaviour	Yvonne Schornis	0	
Testing	Yvonne Schornis	0	

Ма

2

Bukket it

Search Forums

ffour 🔻

Appendix K Reading screen from the Control condition.

Sara - Luncs	in Introduction to Psychology - Discussion forum - Human Development	Searc	
			in Fo
	Human Development		
	Display replies in nested form ▼ Move dis	scussion to 🔻	Mov
	nis - Monday, 30 2017, 10:18 AM		
caused prima	s. nurture debate is the scientific, cultural, and philosophical debate about whether human culture, behaviou arily by nature or nurture. Nature is often defined in this debate as genetic or hormone-based behaviours, wh efined as environment and experience.		
s the human nurture?	personality more influenced by NATURE (genetic influences) or by NURTURE (environmental influences)? Are	we products of	natur
		Reply	
	Jiman Development Jeifer - Monday, 30 2017, 5:21 PM		
develo	is for the articles, ideas and thoughts on nurture and nature in psychology. I think human nature differences i opments of chromosomes in their(our) bodies and I beleive that culture influence and environment can be the jically or mentally	e fact that people	e diffe
DIOIOS	Show par	rent Split Reply	<i>'</i>
	Show par	rent Split Reply	/
2	Re: Human Development by Dr. Yvonne Schornis - Monday, 30 2017, 9:57 PM		
	Does the outcome have to do where one lives?		
-	Show par Re: Human Development	rent Split Reply	/
L	by Nigel Heifer - Tuesday, 31 2017, 11:42 AM		
	Honestly, I think that the continued debate on this is not needed. With the advances in neuroscience in com neuroplasticity, it has been found that the brain makes new neuro connections despite genetic influences. G groundwork but environment creates new connections everyday. The answer is both are right. it should no le studied in combination.	enetic dispositior	ns lay
	Show par	ent Split Reply	/
	uman Development u offelhelm - Friday, 3 2017, 8:14 AM		
theref	t they both genes and environment are very important to our development. Our environment is able to triggiver fore gene expression varies, but our genes may limit that as well. I think it is something you can't have a gene se of the number of environments, not only that but also the genetic differences we each hold.It's a great top	ral rule for, first pic.	of all
	Re: Human Development	rent l Split l Reply	/
L	by Nasha Gomez - Friday. 3 2017, 11:02 AM The theories of evolution and quantum dynamics allow us to have a materialist dialectical approach to the u	niverse nature l	life
T	society and thought - all of which are ongoing and gualitatively emergent processes based on chance and ne by Natha Gomez - Friday, 3 2017, 11:02 AM	cessitv. It is time	enou
	The theories of evolution and quantum dynamics allow us to have a materialist dialectical approach to the u society and thought - all of which are ongoing and qualitatively emergent processes based on chance and ne to reject the mechanism, mathematics and causality based deterministic ideas of "the prescribing scientists", priests of monopoly capitalism.	cessity. It is time	enou
		ent Split Reply	/
by Jitske B	Jman Development Botma - Saturday, 4 2017, 3:47 AM		
rando	me a dozen healthy infants, well-formed, and my own specified world to bring them up in and I'll guarantee m and train him to become any type of specialist I might select – doctor, lawyer, artist, merchant-chief and, y regardless of his talents, penchants, tendencies, abilities, vocations, and race of his ancestors." – John B. Wats	es, even beggar-r	at man a
	opic of nature versus nurture has always fascinated me, I am adopted so I find I am often trying to pick at mys ted psychologically through genetics and what I picked up from learning behaviors I was raised around.	elf and see what	e I
	Show par	ent Split Reply	/
•	Re: Human Development by Cosima Poschack: Saturday, 4 2017, 7:33 AM		
	I wonder if it naturally arrives at around 50/50 because if genetics were the overwhelming force individuals v adapt to environmental change and if the environment was the overwhelming force inheritance might beco superfluous.		able t
		ent Split Reply	1
by Jon Fat	Iman Development sen - Thursday, 2 2017, 7:43 AM		
is 1000 they u	nereditarian" position is that cognitive ability has both genetic components AND environmental components. % genetic. The problem is that the "nurture" advocates contend that IQ is 100% nurture, with no genetic cor Isually scream that anyone who doesn't agree with them is a racistAnd that is why reasoned discussion or "	nponent at all. Ir the subject is usu	n fact, Jally
is 100 ^o		nponent at all. Ir the subject is usu	n fact, Jally
	Show par Re: Human Development	ent Split Reply	/
-	Ne. Human Development by Nigel Heifer - Thursday, 2 2017, 9:32 PM		

Show parent | Split | Reply

Appendix L

Pre-test

Initials of parents are important to identify your responses on the pre and post questions and also to ensure your anonymity of your responses and identity.

Initials (Mother/Father)

(*Required)

Age____ Gender_____ Approximate number of college credits completed_____

Online Experience:

____I have used discussion forums for personal tasks.

____I have used discussion forums for University of Twente course tasks.

Please select the most appropriate category that matches your response.

Question	strongly disagree	disagree	neither	agree	strongly agree
The Web-based system helps me to do the task more efficiently	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system improves my task performance	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system makes my task performance more effective	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system makes it easier to do the task	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system gives me more control over my tasks	Ο	0	0	0	0
Overall, the Web-based system is advantageous for my tasks	0	0	0	0	0
Learning to use the Web-based system is easy for me	0	Ο	0	0	0
It is easy to get posts from the Web-based system	0	0	0	0	0
The process of using the Web-based system is clear and understandable	0	0	0	0	0
Overall, I believe that the Web-based system is easy to use	0	0	0	0	0
This task is a real challenge for me	Ο	Ο	0	0	0
I'm really going to try as hard as I can on this task	0	0	0	0	0
While doing this task I will enjoy playing the role of a scientist who is discovering relationships between things	0	0	0	0	0
After having read the instruction, the task seems to be very interesting to me	0	0	0	0	0
For tasks like this, I don't need a reward, they are lots of fun anyhow	0	0	0	0	0
I think I am up to the difficulty of this task	0	0	0	0	0
I probably won't manage to do this task	0	0	0	0	0

NEW FEATURES

Question	strongly disagree	disagree	neither	agree	strongly agree
I feel under pressure to do this task well	0	Ο	0	0	0
I feel petrified by the demands of this task	0	0	0	0	Ο
My feelings towards the web-based system are very positive	Ο	Ο	0	Ο	Ο
I feel good about the options of this web-based system for the tasks I work on	0	0	0	0	0
I feel satisfied that web-based system offers the best services that can be achieved for me	0	0	0	0	0
Overall, I am satisfied with web-based system and the services they provide	0	0	0	0	0
Using the Web-based system is a good idea	0	0	0	Ο	Ο
Overall, I like using the Web-based system	0	Ο	0	0	Ο
Additional information, comments, or questions:					

Appendix M

Post-test

Initials of parents are important to identify your responses on the pre and post questions and also to ensure your anonymity of your responses and identity.

Initials (Mother/Father)

_____(*Required)

Please select the most appropriate category that matches your response.

Question	strongly disagree	disagree	neither	agree	strongly agree
The Web-based system helps me to do the task more efficiently	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system improves my task performance	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system makes my task performance more effective	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system makes it easier to do the task	0	0	0	0	0
The Web-based system gives me more control over my tasks	0	0	0	0	0
Overall, the Web-based system is advantageous for my tasks	0	0	0	0	0
Learning to use the Web-based system is easy for me	Ο	0	0	0	0
It is easy to get posts from the Web-based system	0	0	0	0	0
The process of using the Web-based system is clear and understandable	0	0	0	0	0
Overall, I believe that the Web-based system is easy to use	0	0	0	0	0
This task is a real challenge for me	Ο	Ο	0	Ο	0
I'm really going to try as hard as I can on this task	0	0	0	0	0
While doing this task I will enjoy playing the role of a scientist who is discovering relationships between things	0	0	0	0	0
After having read the instruction, the task seems to be very interesting to me	0	0	0	0	0
For tasks like this, I don't need a reward, they are lots of fun anyhow	0	0	О	0	0
I think I am up to the difficulty of this task	Ο	Ο	0	Ο	0
I probably won't manage to do this task	0	0	0	0	Ο
I feel under pressure to do this task well	Ο	Ο	0	Ο	Ο
I feel petrified by the demands of this task	0	0	0	0	0
My feelings towards the web-based system are very positive	Ο	Ο	0	0	0
I feel good about the options of this web-based system for the tasks I work on	0	0	0	0	0

NEW FEATURES

Question	strongly disagree	disagree	neither	agree	strongly agree
I feel satisfied that web-based system offers the best services that can be achieved for me	0	0	0	0	0
Overall, I am satisfied with web-based system and the services they provide	0	0	0	0	0
Using the Web-based system is a good idea	Ο	0	0	0	0
Overall, I like using the Web-based system	0	0	0	0	0
Additional information, comments, or questions:					